1	Q.	Reference: Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study 2022 Update, Volume III, page 26-27.
2		Provide any study or assessment of the reliability of the Hardwoods and Stephenville gas
3		turbines that has been completed, including the availability of spare parts for these units.
4		
5		
6	A.	Since 2018, Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro ("Hydro") has tracked and reported the
7		reliability of the Hardwoods and Stephenville Gas Turbines on a monthly basis. The annual

8 reliability performance of the units since 2018 is summarized in Table 1.

	Hardwoods Gas Turbine		ardwoods Gas Turbine Stephenville Gas Turb		
Year	UFOP	DAUFOP	UFOP	DAUFOP	
2018	4.80%	8.28%	1.45%	47.48%	
2019	4.13%	20.52%	4.80%	5.66%	
2020	4.46%	16.25	8.13%	8.13%	
2021	0.12%	1.91%	0.38%	1.11%	
2022	0.50%	1.16%	11.70%	11.70%	

Table 1: Annual Reliability Metrics

- 9 Likewise, Hydro completes annual assessments of its spare components for the Hardwoods and
 10 Stephenville Gas Turbines. The results of these assessments were reported in the December
 2022 "2022–2023 Winter Readiness Report."¹
- In 2021, Hydro engaged Hatch Ltd. to complete an assessment of the Hardwoods and
 Stephenville Gas Turbines. The scope of their review was to assess the current condition and
 reliability of the facilities as well as spare parts availability from Hydro service providers to
 determine the potential for extending the life of both facilities. Please refer to PUB-NLH-280,
 Attachment 1 for the "Project Report Volume III for Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability
 Assessment."²

¹ "2022–2023 Winter Readiness Planning Report," Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro, December 12, 2022.

² "Project Report Volume III for Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment," Hatch Ltd., June 27, 2022.

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 1 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro

Project Report Volume III

For

Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment

> H365408-00000-210-066-0003 Rev. 1 June 27, 2022

This document contains confidential information intended only for the person(s) to whom it is addressed. The information in this document may not be disclosed to, or used by, any other person without Hatch's prior written consent.

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 2 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro

Project Report Volume III

For

Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment

> H365408-00000-210-066-0003 Rev. 1 June 27, 2022

This document contains confidential information intended only for the person(s) to whom it is addressed. The information in this document may not be disclosed to, or used by, any other person without Hatch's prior written consent.



Project Report

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment June 27, 2022

Distribution Jessica McGrath Robert Shandera

Project Report Volume III

PROVINCE OF NEWFOUNDLAND	
PEGN PERMIT HOLDER	
HATCH LTD. MIRC# 04388	
To practice Professional Engineering in Newfoundland and Labrador Permit No. as issued by PEG-NL D0090 which is valid for the year 2022	



			APT-	Just R Minus	Atter	2
2022-Jun-27	1	Final	Karim Meghari	Todd Thomas	Karim Meghari	
2022-Apr-14	0A	Reissue for Final Review	Michael Seidlich	Todd Thomas	Karim Meghari	
2022-Mar-10	0	Issue for Final Review	Michael Séidlich	Todd Thomas	Karim Meghari	
Date	Rev.	Status	Prepared By	Checked By	Approved By	Approved By
			ΗΔΤΟΙ	4		Client

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

IMPORTANT NOTICE TO READER

This report, including the assessment contained herein, has been prepared by Hatch Ltd. ("Hatch") for the sole and exclusive use of Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro (the "Client") for the purpose of assisting the management of the Client in making decisions with respect to life extension of Stephenville and Hardwood Power Stations (the "Assets") and converting the said stations to Emergency Backup operation. Any use of or reliance upon this report by another person is done at their sole risk and Hatch does not accept any responsibility or liability in connection with that person's use or reliance.

This report contains the expression of the opinion of Hatch using its professional judgment and reasonable care based upon information available and conditions existing at the time of preparation of this report, and information made available to Hatch by the Client or by certain other parties on behalf of the Client (the "Client or Other Information").

The use of or reliance upon this report is subject to the following:

- This report is to be read in the context of and is subject to the terms of the relevant Proposal P/047975, dated 29 September 2021 and the Purchase Order 4769, dated 26 March 2021, between Hatch and the Client (the "Agreement"), including any methodologies, procedures, techniques, assumptions, and other relevant terms or conditions specified in the Hatch Agreement.
- 2. This report, including the assessment contained herein, is meant to be read as a whole, and sections of the report must not be read or relied upon out of context.
- 3. Unless expressly stated otherwise in this report, Hatch has not verified the accuracy, completeness, or validity of any information provided to Hatch by or on behalf of the Client and Hatch does not accept any liability in connection with such information.
- 4. The condition, stability and safety of the facilities has been assess based on the data available on or before October 28, 2021, and may change over time (or may have already changed) due to natural forces or human intervention, and Hatch does not accept any responsibility for the impact that such changes may have on the accuracy or validity of the opinions, conclusions, and recommendations set out in this report.

Table of Contents

1.	Executive Summary	. 1
	1.1 Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) Gas Turbine Facilities	. 1
	1.2 Sensitivity Analysis and Rank of Options	. 1
	1.2.1 Hardwoods	. 2
	1.2.2 Stephenville	. 3
	1.3 Availability of Replacement Parts and Spares for HWD & SVL	. 4
	1.4 Staffing Plan HWD & SVL	. 5
	1.5 HWD Condition Assessment	. 5
	1.6 SVL Condition Assessment	. 5
	1.7 HWD and SVL Site Inspections	. 6
	1.8 Summary of Recommendations for HWD & SVL	. 6
	1.9 Grading	. 6
	1.9.1 Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility	. 6
	1.9.2 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility	. 7
	1.9.3 Comparison of Hardwoods and Stephenville Gas Turbine Facilities Grading	.7
	1.10 Recommendation for SVL Retirement and Utilization of Major Components to Extend	
	the Life of HWD	. 8
	1.11 Recommendation and Cost Associated with Relocation of SVL	. 8
	1.11.1 Project Schedule Summary	. 8
	1.11.2 Methodology	.9
	1 11 3 Order of Magnitude Estimate	0
	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate	.9
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL	.9 10 10
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL 2.2 Background	.9 10 10 10
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL 2.2 Background 2.2.1 HWD	. 9 10 10 10 10
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL 2.2 Background 2.2.1 HWD 2.2.2 SVL	. 9 10 10 10 10 11
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	. 9 10 10 10 10 11 12
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 12 12
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL 2.2 Background 2.2.1 HWD 2.2.2 SVL 2.3 HWD General Description of the Facility 2.3.1 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems 2.3.2 Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems 2.3.3 Instrumentation and Control Systems 2.3.4 Electrical Systems 2.3.5 Fuel Oil System	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 12 13 13
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL 2.2 Background 2.2.1 HWD 2.2.2 SVL 2.3 HWD General Description of the Facility 2.3.1 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems 2.3.2 Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems 2.3.3 Instrumentation and Control Systems 2.3.4 Electrical Systems 2.3.5 Fuel Oil System 2.3.6 Glycol Cooling System	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 12 13 13 13
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 13 13 13 13
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 13 13 13 13 13
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 13 13 13 13 13
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 13 13 13 13 13 14
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 10 11 12 12 13 13 13 13 13 14 14
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 100 101 122 122 133 13 13 14 14 14
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction 2.1 HWD & SVL 2.2 Background 2.2.1 HWD 2.2.2 SVL 2.3 HWD General Description of the Facility 2.3.1 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems 2.3.2 Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems 2.3.3 Instrumentation and Control Systems 2.3.4 Electrical Systems 2.3.5 Fuel Oil System 2.3.6 Glycol Cooling System 2.3.7 Support Buildings 2.4 SVL General Description of the Facility 2.4.1 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems 2.4.2 Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems 2.4.3 Instrumentation and Control Systems 2.4.4 Electrical Systems 2.4.5 Fuel Oil System 2.4.6 Glycol Cooling System 2.4.5 Fuel Oil System 2.4.6 Glycol Cooling System 2.4.6 Glycol Cooling System	.9 10 100111222213331313144414414
2.	1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate Introduction	.9 10 10 10 11 12 12 12 13 13 13 14 14 14 14 14 14 14

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1 Page iii



3.	Project Description		
	3.1 HWD & SVL Project Overview	. 15	
4.	Methodology	. 16	
	 4.1 HWD & SVL 4.1.1 Part A: Document Review 4.1.2 Part A: Site Inspection 4.1.3 Part B: Viability Study 	. 16 . 16 . 16 . 16	
5.	HWD and SVL Condition Assessment	. 18	
	 5.1 Boundaries	18 19 24 24 25 25 26 27	
	Turbines (A & B) 5.3.7 Instrumentation and Control Systems	28 . 30 . 31 . 32 . 32 . 32 . 34	
	 5.4 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility (SVL)	35 38 38 40 41 41 41 43 43 43 43 43	
6.	HWD & SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis and Viability Assessment	. 45	
	 6.1 Sensitivity Analysis	. 45 . 46 . 47 . 48 . 49 . 49	

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1 Page iv

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

ΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

7.	HWD	0 & SVL Conclusion and Recommendations	53
	7.1	Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility	53
	7.2	Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility	53
	7.3	HWD Summary of Life Cycle Cost Analysis	55
	7.4	SVL Summary of Life Cycle Cost Analysis	55
	7.5	Recommendation for SVL Retirement and Utilization of Major Components to Extend	
		the Life of HWD	56
	7.6	Recommendation and Cost Associated with Relocation of SVL	57
	7	7.6.1 Proposed Pre-feasibility Study	57
	7	7.6.2 Project Schedule Summary	57
	7	7.6.3 Methodology	57
	7.7	Order of Magnitude Estimate	60

List of Tables

Table 1-1: HWD Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)	2
Table 1-2: HWD Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)	3
Table 1-3: SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)	4
Table 1-4: SVL Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)	4
Table 1-5: Asset Grading Scale	6
Table 1-6: HWD Summary of Asset Grades	7
Table 1-7: SVL Summary of Asset Grades	7
Table 1-8:SVL Relocation Order of Magnitude Estimate (\$1000's)	9
Table 5-1: Asset Grading Scale	19
Table 5-2: HWD Unit A Asset Grading	19
Table 5-3: HWD Unit B Asset Grading	21
Table 5-4: HWD I&C Asset Grading	21
Table 5-5: HWD Electrical Asset Grading	22
Table 5-6: HWD Fuel Oil Asset Grading	23
Table 5-7: HWD Glycol Cooling Asset Grading	23
Table 5-8: HWD Support Buildings Asset Grading	23
Table 5-9: HWD Historical Major Upgrades	25
Table 5-10: Engine Overhauls and Associated Cost	26
Table 5-11: HWD Maintenance	27
Table 5-12: SVL Unit A Asset Grading	35
Table 5-13: SVL Unit B Asset Grading	36
Table 5-14: SVL I&C Asset Grading	36
Table 5-15: SVL Electrical Asset Grading	37
Table 5-16: SVL Fuel Oil Asset Grading	37
Table 5-17: SVL Glycol Cooling Asset Grading	37
Table 5-18: SVL Support Buildings Asset Grading	38
Table 5-19: SVL Historical Major Upgrades	40
Table 5-20: SVL Maintenance	41
Table 6-1 HWD Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)	48
Table 6-2: SVL Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)	49
Table 6-3: Capital Costs and Operating Expenses	50
Table 6-4: BESS 10 Year Estimate Inputs	51
Table 6-5: Life Extension and New Gen 10 Year Cost Review (\$1000's)	52

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1 Page v

ΗΔΤΟΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Table 7-1: HWD Summary of Asset Grades	53
Table 7-2: SVL Summary of Asset Grades	54
Table 7-3: HWD Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)	55
Table 7-4: SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)	56
Table 7-5: SVL Relocation Detailed Order of Magnitude Estimate (\$1000's)	60

List of Figures

Figure 2-1: Hardwoods Gas Turbine Station	
Figure 2-2: Hardwoods Elevation View	11
Figure 2-3: Stephenville Gas Turbine Station	11
Figure 2-4: Stephenville Elevation View	12
Figure 5-1: HWD Operating Hours	24
Figure 5-2: HWD DAUFOP and UFOP	
Figure 5-3: Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End	
Figure 5-4: Rolls Royce Olympus C Turbine End	29
Figure 5-5 Transformer, Cooler and Fans	
Figure 5-6: Glycol Coolers – Top View	
Figure 5-7: Building Envelopes	
Figure 5-8: SVL Operating Hours	
Figure 5-9: SVL DAUFOP and UFOP	
Figure 5-10: Fuel Oil Storage Tanks	
Figure 5-11: Shoulder of Service Road	
Figure 6-1: Risk Assessment Code Matrix	46

List of Appendices

Appendix A Hatch Inspection Plan

Appendix B Site Visual Inspection Report

Appendix C HWD and SVL Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items

Appendix D HWD and SVL Summary of Recommendations



List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation or Acronym	Definition
AC	Alternating Current
API	American Petroleum Institute
AVR	Automatic Voltage Regulator
BESS	Battery Electric Storage System
CBA	Capital Budget Application
CRF	Capital Recovery Factor
DAUFOP	Derated Adjusted Utilization Forced Outage Probability
DC	Direct Current
DCS	Distributed Control System
EEFL	End of Economically Feasible Life
EMV	Expected Monetary Value
HMI	Human Machine Interface
HWD	Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility
HP	High Pressure
ID	Identification
INA	Information Not Available
К	Escalation Rate Factor
NLH	Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro
OPS	Operations
PCB	Polychlorinated Biphenyl
PFS	Pre-Feasibility Study
RAC	Risk Assessment Code
SVL	Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility
TRO	Transmission Rural Operator
UFOP	Utilization Forced Outage Probability
USPWF	Uniform Series Present Worth Factor

1. **Executive Summary**

1.1 Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) Gas Turbine Facilities

This comprehensive report provided to Newfoundland Labrador Hydro (NLH) includes a condition assessment and a Life Cycle Cost Analysis of the HWD and SVL Gas Turbine Facilities. Hydro intends to use this information to inform its options for generation, should it be determined that additional backup generation is required to support the provision of least cost and reliable service.

The condition assessment of the HWD and SVL power plant's include equipment such as Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems, Power Turbines and Subsystems, Generators, and key common systems including the Instrumentation and Control System, Electrical Systems, Fuel Oil Systems, Glycol Cooling Systems, and Support Buildings to ensure the reliable power generation. The condition assessment was completed using a combination of site investigations, inspections, and documentation reviews. A detailed list of all critical assets graded based on their current condition is provided in this report.

The viability assessment focuses on the following extension of operational timelines:

- Operation until End of Economically Feasible Life (EEFL)
- Additional 2 years of operation (2025) •
- Additional 5 years of operation (2028) •
- Additional 10 years of operation (2033).

NLH wishes to understand the capital and operational requirements more fully should the following options be considered for HWD and SVL:

- Continued extension of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations as currently used in backup operations mode beyond the current March 31, 2023, retirement.
- The viability and suitability of the Generating Stations to be used as backup generating • facilities to support the island system in the event of a prolonged outage of the Labrador-Island Link until the End of Economically Feasible Life (EEFL) of the plants.
- Recommendations for retirement of SVL facility and utilization of components to extend • the life of HWD.
- Recommendation and cost associated with relocation of the SVL facility to another location in the province.

1.2 Sensitivity Analysis and Rank of Options

The sensitivity analysis is an essential part of the risk assessment and provides a systematic approach to bridge uncertainty gaps. In the numerical model, the sensitivity analysis is a method that measures the impact of uncertainties on multiple variables that can lead to cost related repairs and down time from power production. The Risk Assessment Code (RAC)

percentage value was derived by assigning values of 1-5 for a Severity category and a Probability category, then placing them into an RAC matrix for each major piece of equipment and maintenance service. The complete description of the Sensitivity Analysis and the RAC matrix is included in section 6.1.

The Rank hierarchy recommended by Hatch for HWD and SVL operational timeline options 1-4, seen in the following tables, are based on least-cost with reliable service per year of operation.

The assigned severity, probability, risk values, and the related contingencies can be found in Appendix C HWD and SVL Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items.

1.2.1 Hardwoods

The Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary for the Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility operational timeline options is outlined in Table 1-1. It includes costs associated with Capital Projects, upgrades and/ or modifications, operating costs, and fuel consumption as required to provide appropriate performance in a backup generating capacity.

Hatch considers there are mandatory maintenance items that include the service of the gas turbines and power turbine. These must be completed to sustain operations through the EEFL of 2033. If the gas turbines and power turbines provide appropriate performance in their continued extension major rebuilds may not be required but this is an identified risk. Should the gas turbines and power turbines not require rebuild and refurbishment the associated Average Cost per Year in Table 1-1 would be reduced.

Many other items are considered risk items for the site. They are not necessary, but they carry risk for maintaining continued performance. Risk items include an associated contingency cost.

Rank	Option	Average Cost per Year
2	Option 1 - EEFL Capital Upgrades and Maintenance	2,567
4	Option 2 - Additional 2 years of operation (2025)	2,735
3	Option 3 - Additional 5 years of operation (2028)	2,583
1	Option 4 - Additional 10 years of operation (2033)	2,482

For the basis of this study, an operation scenario of 50 hours per year was utilized for fuel consumption and included in each option.

Option		2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	Total
	Capital	2,285	4,172*	150	150	150	150	150	150	150	150	
1	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	25,668
	Capital	934	934									
2	Operating	450	450									
	Fuel	1,351	1,351									5,471
3	Capital	405	2,292 *	405	405	405						
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450						
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351						12,915
4	Capital	492	2,379*	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	24,817

Table 1-2: HWD Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)

*There is a requirement to replace the main transformer in 2025. Option 2 does not include replacement of the transformer.

1.2.2 Stephenville

The Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary for the Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility operational timeline options is outlined in Table 1-3. It includes costs associated with Capital Projects, upgrades and/ or modifications as required to provide appropriate performance in a backup generating capacity.

Hatch considers there are mandatory maintenance items that include the service of the gas turbines and power turbine. These must be completed to sustain operations through the EEFL of 2033. If the gas turbines and power turbines provide appropriate performance in their continued extension major rebuilds may not be required but this is an identified risk. Should the gas turbines and power turbines not require rebuild and refurbishment the associated Average Cost per Year in Table 1-3 would be reduced.

Many other items are considered risk items for the site. They are not necessary, but they carry risk for maintaining continued performance. Risk items include an associated contingency cost.

Rank	Option	Average Cost per Year
2	Option 1 – EEFL Capital Upgrades and Maintenance	2,561
4	Option 2 - Additional 2 years of operation (2025)	2,711
3	Option 3 - Additional 5 years of operation (2028)	2,577
1	Option 4 - Additional 10 years of operation (2033)	2,477

Table 1-3: SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)

Table 1-4: SVL Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)

Option		2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	Total
	Capital	2,254	4,158*	149	149	149	149	149	149	149	149	
1	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	25,609
2	Capital	910	910									
	Operating	450	450									
	Fuel	1,351	1,351			-		-		1	1	5,422
3	Capital	395	2299*	395	395	395						
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450						
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351		ł		1	1	12,882
4	Capital	486	2390*	486	486	486	486	486	486	486	486	
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	1.351	24.773

*There is a requirement to replace the main transformer in 2025. Option 2 does not include replacement of the transformer.

For the basis of this study, an operation scenario of 50 hours per year was utilized for fuel consumption and included in each option.

1.3 Availability of Replacement Parts and Spares for HWD & SVL

Replacement parts and stock spares for the facilities, to sustain or improve reliability, will be required for continued economic operation of the units. Alba Power is currently the sole service provider for the Olympus turbine. There is a concern related to having a single source for replacement parts and service. Alba advised they see the end of service for the engine family in 10-15 years. They are currently stocked with parts from the secondary market, and they have the ability to manufacture many of the parts required on the turbine. Alba's manufacturing abilities includes the reverse engineering of components, modelling, and redesigning specific to customer requirements. Their part portfolio includes compressor blades, turbine blades, nozzles, shrouds, impellers, and discs.

Alba has offered a 10-year plan to maintain the Hardwoods and Stephenville turbines, indicating they are indeed committed to the technology for that duration. As the last viable supplier, economic feasible life ends when services are no longer available. Using the low end of their expectations and noting they are willing to commit to a 10-year contract, the longest remaining economic feasible life for the units is 10 years.

1.4 Staffing Plan HWD & SVL

At this time, there is no impact on staffing requirements. For all Options, a change in staffing prior to end of life is not recommended. Should the stations be allocated as emergency backup power generating sites, a designated operator would not be required but a dispatchable site flexible TRO (Transmission Rural Operations) employee would be necessary.

1.5 HWD Condition Assessment

The overall condition of HWD was found in a good condition for continued operation beyond 2023. The plant has had significant historical major upgrades completed over the past ten years. These major upgrades include a Life Extension Project, fuel piping replacement, battery replacement, filtration upgrades, instrumentation replacements and upgrades, replacement of the demister, upgrades to the air inlet and exhaust stacks, upgraded HMI and AVR, and the replacement of the fuel control valves.

HWD has had a substantial amount of major maintenance over the past ten years including several engine overhauls, Fuel Tank inspection, the Buildings and Structures underwent a coating program, a Brush generator upgrade including the rewinding of the Stator Assembly, Rotor and Exciter Armature, Exciter assembly, replaced heaters, and upgraded filtration system. This, together with continued predictive maintenance, inspections, reliability assessment programs, and ongoing life-cycle maintenance investment, supports the strategy of continued use of the asset.

Recommended maintenance, equipment replacements, and a detail of aging equipment is outlined in Section 5.3 Hardwood Gas Turbine Facility (HWD) of this report.

1.6 SVL Condition Assessment

The overall condition of SVL was found in good condition for continued operation beyond 2023. The plant has had significant historical major upgrades completed over the past ten years. These major upgrades include a Glycol System upgrade, Generator rewind and major overhaul, Fuel System upgrades, replacement of the Motor Control Center, Exhaust Stack and Air Inlet repairs, installation of a Generator Fire Suppression System, the installation of a new Main Lube Oil glycol heat exchanger, instrumentation upgrades, upgrades to the filtration system, replacement of the Generator bed Heater, and the replacement of the demister system.

SVL has had a substantial amount of major maintenance over the past ten years including several engine overhauls, brush generator inspection, and a Gas Turbine Air Intake inspection. This, together with continued predictive maintenance, inspections, reliability

assessment programs, and ongoing life-cycle maintenance investment, supports the strategy of continued use of the asset.

Recommended maintenance, equipment replacements, and a detail of aging equipment is outlined in Section 5.4 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility (SVL) of this report.

1.7 HWD and SVL Site Inspections

Hatch personnel conducted onsite external visual inspections of the Gas Generator Engines, Power Turbines, Generators, Instrumentation and Controls, Electrical Systems, Fuel Oil Systems, Glycol Cooling Systems, and the facilities Support Buildings. The findings of these inspections are summarized in this report and detailed in the Hatch Inspection Report attached as Appendix B Inspection Report.

1.8 Summary of Recommendations for HWD & SVL

The summary of recommendations for replacement of equipment, components and maintenance related items based on the assigned RAC (Risk Assessment Code) can be found in Appendix D HWD and SVL Summary of Recommendations.

The assigned severity, probability, risk values, and related contingencies can be found in Appendix C HWD and SVL Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items.

1.9 Grading

A detailed list was prepared of all critical assets, graded on a scale of 1 to 5 based on their current condition, and is provided in this report. The scale used for this grading is as follows.

Grade	Condition	Description
5	Excellent	No visible defects, new or near new condition, may still be under warranty if applicable.
4	Good	Good condition, but no longer new, may have some slightly defective or deteriorated component(s), but is overall functional.
3	Adequate	Moderately deteriorated or defective components; but has not exceeded useful life.
2	Marginal	Defective or deteriorated component(s) in need of replacement; exceeded useful life
1	Poor	Critically damaged component(s) or in need of immediate repair; well past useful life

Table 1-5: Asset Grading Scale

1.9.1 Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility

The Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility, given its age, is generally in good running condition with a few areas needing attention. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in Table 1-6. Greater detail is provided in Section 5.4.

Asset	Grade
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A	4
Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems Unit A	4
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B	4
Power Turbine and Subsystems Unit B	4
Instrumentation and Control Systems	3 ¹
Electrical Systems	4
Fuel Oil System	4
Glycol Cooling System	2 ²
Support Buildings	4

Table 1-6: HWD Summary of Asset Grades

¹The Bailey Control System, currently owned and supplied by ABB, is in working condition, but it was noted that it is old equipment.

²The Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler is in marginal condition. The cooling fins require combing to straighten, and the cooler requires power washing. It is recommended to complete this maintenance to achieve better performance. NLH has advised that this maintenance has been added to the 2022 Spring/ Summer Maintenance Outage. If the required performance is not achieved, especially during the hot season, it is recommended that this system is further reviewed, and equipment upgraded as necessary.

1.9.2 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility

The Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility, given its age, is generally in good running condition with a few areas needing attention. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in Table 1-7. Greater detail is provided in Section 5.3

Asset	Grade
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A	4
Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems Unit A	4
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B	4
Power Turbine and Subsystems Unit B	4
Instrumentation and Control Systems	3 ¹
Electrical Systems	4
Fuel Oil System	4
Glycol Cooling System	4
Support Buildings	4

Table 1-7: SVL Summary of Asset Grades

¹The Bailey Control System, currently owned and supplied by ABB, is in working condition, but it was noted that it is old equipment.

1.9.3 Comparison of Hardwoods and Stephenville Gas Turbine Facilities Grading

Hardwoods and Stephenville are both in good running condition given their age. This can be attributed to the Maintenance and Major Upgrades that have been completed over the past

ten years. In comparison with Hardwoods, Stephenville has a higher average Grade and is generally in better condition.

1.10 Recommendation for SVL Retirement and Utilization of Major Components to Extend the Life of HWD

When the timeline to retire SVL is decided by NLH the following is recommended for the utilization of SVL components to extend the life of HWD. The SVL facility shall be placed in a "mothball" state. All equipment shall be placed in a cold and dry condition and preparations made to utilize SVL as a scavenge site. Main transmission power shall be disconnected, and auxiliary power shall be required for lighting and operator safety. All hydrocarbons shall be removed from equipment and relocated to another facility for use. It is recommended that NLH contact their insurance provider to confirm that fire suppression systems would not be required after the removal of hydrocarbons.

The turbines shall remain in their berths with subsystems and piping disconnected in preparation for their future use at HWD. The main lube oil system shall be drained and thoroughly cleaned. The main transformer shall de decommissioned and removed.

All major and minor equipment shall be thoroughly catalogued, graded, and moved to an inventory system with an equipment list of items that can be utilized at HWD or other NLH facilities. All equipment that is not in an acceptable condition for utilization in operations shall be catalogued in the decommissioning plan or added to a scrap register. A full decommissioning plan for SVL shall be completed including a timeline for the complete removal of the facility.

1.11 Recommendation and Cost Associated with Relocation of SVL

NLH has requested a high-level review which targets the development of a budgetary estimate and scope for the relocation of the 50 MW SVL facility from its current location to another location, yet to be specified, within the province.

1.11.1 Project Schedule Summary

The order of magnitude project schedule summary is based on expert opinion and knowledge, assumptions, and previously completed similar projects.

- Overall Schedule: 37-43 weeks
 - Tendering Phase: 5-7 Weeks
 - Implementation Phase: 32-36 weeks
 - Power Plant Dismantling
 - Packing and Freight
 - Power Plant Reconstruction

1.11.2 Methodology

Dismantling SVL

Hatch recommends that the dismantling work be competitively tendered and primarily lump sum with preference given to the local contracting community, to the extent that the necessary skills and demonstrated competence are available.

Packing and Freight

It is proposed that the power plant would be dismantled in the largest practical sections for ease of transportation and reassembly, although special consideration needs to be taken with regards to corrosion protection and impact damage of specific items. Transporting of the plant will be a challenge due to the location of the plant and the size and weight of some of the major components.

Reconstruction

The reconstruction works at the proposed site would commence in parallel with the dismantling work at the existing SVL site to avoid prolonged storage requirements. This shall include site preparation works, foundations and other civil works, pipe services, galleries, mechanical/ electrical install, etc.

Commissioning

Planning for commissioning shall start early in the decommissioning phase and commissioning shall commence as systems become available.

1.11.3 Order of Magnitude Estimate

Development of budget estimate is based on Hatch internal networking and Hatch engineers' previous experiences conducting works of this nature.

No.	Description	Total
10	Project and Construction Management	3,326
20	Engineering	1,107
30	Procurement (not required in current scope)	
40	Contract packages	35,461
50	Commissioning	752
60	Project Spares (not required in current scope)	
	Total	\$ 40,646

Table 1-8:SVL Relocation Order of Magnitude Estimate (\$1000's)

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1 Page 9

2. Introduction

2.1 HWD & SVL

This comprehensive report provided to Newfoundland Labrador Hydro (NLH) includes a Condition Assessment and Life Cycle Cost Analysis of the Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) Gas Turbine Facilities. Following the receipt of this report NLH intends to use this information to inform its options for generation, should it be determined that additional backup generation is required to support the provision of least cost and reliable service.

2.2 Background

2.2.1 HWD

The Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility began service in 1976. HWD operates as both a generator for peaking and emergency backup and as a synchronous condenser. Operating as a synchronous condenser is the dominant mode of operation for this station.



Figure 2-1: Hardwoods Gas Turbine Station

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 20 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III



Figure 2-2: Hardwoods Elevation View

2.2.2 SVL

The Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility began service in 1975. SVL is a sister unit to HWD. SVL operates as both a generator for peaking and emergency backup and as a synchronous condenser. Operating as a synchronous condenser is the dominant mode of operation for this station.



Figure 2-3: Stephenville Gas Turbine Station

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.





Figure 2-4: Stephenville Elevation View

2.3 HWD General Description of the Facility

The Gas Turbine is located within a terminal station consisting of 66 kV and 230 kV bus work, transformers, circuit breakers, and transmission lines. The Gas Turbine generator output voltage of 13.8 kV is connected via an enclosed bus duct to a circuit breaker located in a switchgear assembly.

2.3.1 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems

The facility consists of two Rolls Royce Olympus C type 2022 Gas Generator Engines (A&B). The gas generator engines are fired on #2 Fuel Oil also known as Diesel Fuel. Each of the gas generator engines (A&B) have independent air intake structures.

2.3.2 Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems

Each of the two Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines (A&B) drive independent Curtis Wright Power Turbines equipped with SSS size 208T clutches. Each of the power turbines have independent exhaust stacks.

A 63,341 kVA 13.8 kV Brush Generator is common to and driven by either or both power turbines as required by operations. The generator has a rotating exciter connected to the shaft. Fan blades on the generator shaft induces filtered outside air through the stator and rotor providing cooling air to the generator.

Each of the power turbines, clutches, and the generator share a common lube oil system. The lube oil system is cooled by an external Glycol Cooling fin fan heat exchanger.

2.3.3 Instrumentation and Control Systems

The system is controlled by an ELSAG Bailey INFI 90 Distributed Control System (DCS) located within the Control Building. It provides process control, human machine interface

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

(HMI), and monitoring functions for the HWD facility. The gas turbine can also be remotely started, stopped, and monitored from the Energy Control Centre located in St. John's using a Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) system.

2.3.4 Electrical Systems

The electrical system consists of a 13.8 kV switchgear assembly housed in an outdoor enclosure. An enclosed bus duct connects the generator to its circuit breaker and a 13.8/66 kV step-up transformer.

The Control Building houses motor control centers, protection and control devises, a battery charger, and an inverter. The 125 V DC batteries are installed in a battery room within the Control Building.

2.3.5 Fuel Oil System

The Fuel Oil System consists of a fuel truck unloading pump set located in a fuel oil unloading building at the storage tank area, one fuel oil storage tank of 14,000 bbl, and a piping system between the storage tank and the fuel forwarding pump sets. Both AC and DC motors are located in a dedicated fuel forwarding building.

2.3.6 Glycol Cooling System

The Glycol Cooling System for the main lube oil system consists of a fin fan air cooled heat exchanger and a single glycol circulation pump with a three-way temperature control valve. The glycol cooler is located outdoors, and the circulating pump and three-way temperature control valve are located in the Auxiliary Module Building dedicated for the lube oil storage and pump facility.

2.3.7 Support Buildings

The facility layout includes the following support structures; A Control Building, Fuel Unloading Building, Fuel Forwarding Building, Auxiliary Module Building, Maintenance and Parts Storage Building, High Voltage Switchgear Building, and Emergency Back-up Diesel Generator Building.

2.4 SVL General Description of the Facility

The Gas Turbine is located within a terminal station consisting of 66 kV and 230 kV bus work, transformers, circuit breakers, and transmission lines. The Gas Turbine generator output voltage of 13.8 kV is connected via an enclosed bus duct to a circuit breaker located in a switchgear assembly.

2.4.1 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems

The facility consists of two Rolls Royce Olympus C type 2022 Gas Generator Engines (A&B). The gas generator engines are fired on #2 Fuel Oil (Diesel). Each of the gas generator engines (A&B) have independent air intake structures.

2.4.2 Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems

Each of the two Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines (A&B) drive independent Curtis Wright Power Turbines equipped with SSS size 208T clutches. Each of the power turbines have independent exhaust stacks.

A 63,341 kVA 13.8 kV Brush Generator is common to and driven by either or both power turbines as required by operations. The generator is cooled by a 50/50 glycol water mixture which absorbs heat from the generator casing and discharges heat to atmosphere through an external heat exchanger that is complete with fan cooling.

Each of the power turbines, clutches, and the generator share a common lube oil system. The lube oil system is cooled by an external Glycol Cooling fin fan heat exchanger.

2.4.3 Instrumentation and Control Systems

The system is controlled by an ELSAG Bailey INFI 90 Distributed Control System (DCS) located within the Control Building, and it provides human machine interface (HMI) and monitoring functions for the SVL facility. The gas turbine can also be remotely started, stopped, and monitored from the Energy Control Centre located in St. John's using a Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) system.

2.4.4 Electrical Systems

The electrical system consists of a 13.8 kV switchgear assembly housed in an outdoor enclosure. An enclosed bus duct connects the generator to its circuit breaker and a 13.8/66 kV step-up transformer.

The Control Building houses motor control centers, protection and control devices, battery chargers, 250 V and 125 V batteries, and an inverter.

2.4.5 Fuel Oil System

The fuel oil system includes a fuel truck unloading facility with fuel unloading pumps, three fuel oil storage tanks each with 3000 bbl nominal capacity, and fuel forwarding pumps located within the Fuel Forwarding Building.

2.4.6 Glycol Cooling System

The Glycol Cooling System for the main lube oil system consists of a fin fan air cooled heat exchanger and a glycol circulation pump with a three-way temperature control valve. The glycol cooler is located outdoors

2.4.7 Support Buildings

The SVL facility layout includes the following support structures; A Control Building, Fuel Forwarding Building, Parts Storage Shed, Waste Oil Storage Shed, and Emergency Back-up Diesel Generator Building.

3. **Project Description**

3.1 HWD & SVL Project Overview

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro (NLH) is considering the future role of the Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) 50 MW Gas Turbine Stations post commissioning of the Muskrat Falls Project assets. Currently, these two facilities are planned for retirement as early as March 31, 2023. There are no proposed capital projects for either the HWD or SVL stations in the 2022 Capital Budget Application (CBA) or in the five-year capital plan.

NLH wishes to understand the capital and operational requirements more fully should the following options be considered for HWD and SVL:

- Continued extension of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations, as currently used in backup operations mode beyond the current March 31, 2023, retirement.
- The viability and suitability of the Generating Stations to be used as backup generating facilities to support the island system in the event of a prolonged outage of the Labrador-Island Link until the End of Economically Feasible Life (EEFL) of the plants be considered.
- Recommendations for retirement of SVL facility and utilization of components to extend the life of HWD.
- Recommendation and cost associated with relocation of the SVL facility to another location in the province.

4. Methodology

4.1 HWD & SVL

The objective of this work is to map out the potential futures for the Hardwoods and Stephenville stations to inform supply planning activities at NLH. The work provides an independent assessment of the condition of the HWD and SVL stations to determine capital requirements for the facility to extend its current retirement date.

The scope of work completed through the methodology outlined in this section adheres to the requirements of the RFP.

4.1.1 Part A: Document Review

Design documents and historical records including the basic plant design documents, operational history, plant performance and availability, major plant issues that caused trips over the past ten years, major maintenance, and major overhauls performed on plant equipment were reviewed.

The key documents used for this study are listed below:

- HWD and SVL Operating Hours 2010-2020 (Excel sheet)
- HWD and SVL Reliability; DAUFOP and UFOP (Excel sheets)
- HWD and SVL Major Upgrades (Word document)
- HWD and SVL Preventative Maintenance (numerous PDFs)

4.1.2 Part A: Site Inspection

Our Site Inspectors focused on visual inspections of the state of equipment and systems, reviewed critical operating parameters, and observed ongoing maintenance activities. Information gathered from the site visits was used in ascertaining viable reliability and potential feasible upgrades.

Hatch developed a Site Inspection Plan which is attached in Appendix A.

Hatch developed a Site Inspection Report with images attached in Appendix B.

4.1.3 Part B: Viability Study

The Viability Study includes cost estimates to understand the requirements more fully for the continued extension of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations beyond the current retirement period, viability, and suitability for the stations to be used as backup generating facilities to support the provision of least-cost reliable service. The viability study includes a sensitivity analysis which is an essential part of the risk assessment. The sensitivity analysis is a systematic approach to bridge uncertainty gaps. In the numerical model the sensitivity analysis is a method that measures the impact of uncertainties on multiple variables that can lead to cost related repairs and down time from power production.

For the purposes of determining viability and suitability of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations as backup generating facilities, a reference emergency power case of one outage of up to three weeks duration, occurring once per ten-year period will be considered. A sensitivity case considering one outage of up to six weeks duration occurring once per tenyear period will be considered as well.

5. HWD and SVL Condition Assessment

5.1 Boundaries

The Condition Assessment includes all major system components of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations. The study and site inspections focused on the Gas Turbine Facility and includes the following:

- Fuel unloading system
- Fuel Storage and distribution system
- Fuel forwarding module
- Control module
- Air intake structures
- Gas turbines
- Power turbines
- Exhaust stacks
- Building enclosures
- Clutches, generator, and exciter
- Control systems
- Power systems
- Auxiliary systems including compressed air, lube oil, glycol systems, etc.
- Turbine performance and reliability upgrades.

5.2 HWD & SVL Asset Grading

Grades from the asset grading scale in Table 5-1 were assigned to each critical asset.

Table 5-1: Asset Grading Scale

Grade	Condition	Description
5	Excellent	No visible defects, new or near new condition, may still be under warranty if applicable.
4	Good	Good condition, but no longer new, may have some slightly defective or deteriorated component(s), but is overall functional.
3	Adequate	Moderately deteriorated or defective components; but has not exceeded useful life.
2	Marginal	Defective or deteriorated component(s) in need of replacement; exceeded useful life.
1	Poor	Critically damaged component(s) or in need of immediate repair; well past useful life.
INA		Information Not Available. Information was not available or was inconclusive.

5.3 Hardwood Gas Turbine Facility (HWD)

The plant given its age is generally in good running condition with a few areas needing attention. Extension site photos are included in Appendix B Inspection Report. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in the Tables below.

Table 5-2: HWD Unit A Asset Grading

Description	Grade				
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A ¹					
Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Turbine Engines					
Fuel Piping	4				
Woodward Governor	5				
Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	5				
Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4				
Compressed Air Starting System	4				
Temperature monitoring system	3				
Vibration monitoring system	2				
Lube oil system	3				
Lube Oil Controls	3				
Air Inlet System	3				
Exhaust Stacks	INA ²				
Fire Fighting System	4				
Building Envelope	3				



Description	Grade				
Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems Unit A					
Generator and Power Turbine Enclosure	4				
Curtiss Wright Power Turbine ²	4				
SSS Power Turbine Clutches	4				
Bearings	INA ³				
Main Lube Oil System (common to the Power Turbines, Clutches and Generator Bearings)	4				
Generator Air Cooling System	4				
Generator	4				
Rotating Exciter	4				
Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR)	4				
Generator Enclosure	4				
Fire Fighting System	4				

¹ Borescope indicated carbon buildup on turbine and fuel nozzles.

² INA- Exhaust stacks for Unit A were not accessible during site visit. Exterior does not indicate heat escape.

³INA- Bearings were not accessible during site visit.

Table 5-3: HWD Unit B Asset Grading

Description	Grade					
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B ¹						
Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines						
Fuel Piping	4					
Woodward Governor	5					
Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4					
Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4					
Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4					
Compressed Air Starting System	3					
Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure	3					
Temperature monitoring system	4					
Vibration monitoring system	2					
Lube oil system	4					
Lube Oil Controls	3					
Air Inlet System	4					
Exhaust Stacks	4					
Fire Fighting System	4					
Building Envelope	3					
Power Turbine and Subsystems Unit B						
Curtiss Wright Power Turbine	4					
SSS Power Turbine Clutches	4					
Bearings	4					
Fire Fighting System	4					

¹ Borescope indicated carbon buildup on turbine and fuel nozzles.

Table 5-4: HWD I&C Asset Grading

Description	Grade	
Instrumentation and Control		
Bailey Control System	3	
Gas Turbine Control Building Envelope	4	

Table 5-5: HWD Electrical Asset Grading

Description	Grade	
Electrical Systems ¹		
High Voltage Switchgear Building envelope	4	
13.8 kV Switchgear (generator breaker)	4	
Generator Output Bus Duct	4	
Generator protection relays	4	
Sync-check relay	INA ²	
Motor Control Centres (AC & DC)	4	
Station DC supply (batteries and chargers)	5	
Inverter (AC supply for control systems)	5	
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator 33		

⁷The main transformer fans and cooler on the northeast side are heavily rusted. The transformer is in working condition but will need to be replaced in 2025.

²INA- Operation of the relay was not completed and visual inspection is not adequate for grading purposes.

³Emergency Backup Diesel Generator is capable of black start with operator intervention and managing the loads.

Table 5-6: HWD Fuel Oil Asset Grading

Description	Grade
Fuel Oil System	
Fuel Unloading Building envelope	4
Fuel Forwarding Building envelope	4
Oil Unloading	4
Oil Storage and Secondary Containment	4
Fuel Forwarding Equipment	INA ¹
Fuel Piping	INA ¹
Instrumentation and Control	INA ¹
Fuel oil tanks	4
Fuel forwarding system	4
Fire Fighting Systems	4

¹INA- Information available is not adequate for grading purposes.

Table 5-7: HWD Glycol Cooling Asset Grading

Description	Grade
Glycol Cooling System	
Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler ¹	2

⁷ The cooling fins require combing to straighten, and the cooler requires power washing. NLH has advised that this maintenance has been added to the 2022 Spring/ Summer Maintenance Outage. If the required performance is not achieved, especially during the hot season, it is recommended that this system is further reviewed, and equipment upgraded as necessary.

Table 5-8: HWD Support	Buildings	Asset	Grading
------------------------	-----------	-------	---------

Description	Grade
Support Buildings	
Auxiliary Module Building Envelope	4
Maintenance and Parts Storage Building Envelope	4

5.3.1 Hardwoods Historical Operating Hours

The HWD Unit has served the customer base with varied run hours of the prior ten years. High utilization is noted from 2014 to 2018 with reductions to less significant operations for 2019-2021. Based on projections from NLH the unit is expected to be dispatched approximately 50 hours per year, with the exception being emergency coverage for loss of other generation. Lower operating hours are favorable for extending the life of the asset and avoiding high-cost maintenance expenses.



The operating hours for HWD per year are shown in the chart below:



5.3.2 Hardwoods Historical DAUFOP and UFOP

HWD has experienced performance issues over the previous ten years and is currently exhibiting much improved operating performance. The Derated Adjusted Utilization Forced Outage Probability (DAUFOP) provides an indication of the unit's full capability and periods when it was limited from full production. The Utilization Forced Outage Probability (UFOP) provides an indication of the time the unit was not capable of any generation. The delta between the DAUFOP and UFOP provides an indication of the times a single gas generator was out of service or the site was limited for other reasons. It's noted the DAUFOP was higher than expected from 2010 through 2016. This period is also noted with high maintenance requirements for the site. 2017 through 2021 show UFOP less than 5% which is generally considered acceptable performance. DAUFOP is high in 2019 and 2020, however the unit was still able to meet the core mission of voltage support and emergency power over 95% of the time. The improving trend in reliability and the noted efforts to resolve operating issues and improve equipment condition are all signs that acceptable performance will continue with similar efforts in future years.

The Derated Adjusted Utilization Forced Outage Probability (external conditions excluded) and Utilization Forced Outage Probability (external conditions excluded) from 2010 – 2020 is shown in the chart below:

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 34 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III



Figure 5-2: HWD DAUFOP and UFOP

5.3.3 Hardwoods Historical Major Upgrades

The table below outlines major upgrades and the associated costs from 2009-2019 completed at HWD. Over this time period a total of \$22,178,800.00 was invested in major upgrades at HWD.

Year(s)	Cost (\$)	Project
2009-2012	\$4,506K	Life extension project:
		- Refurbish inlet air system & exhaust stacks
		- Engine overhauls/PT Inspection
		- Inlet air/exhaust stack refurbishment
		- Main Lube Oil cooler refurbishment
		- Enclosure refurbishment
		- Fuel tank refurbishment
		- Other misc. refurbishments
2013	\$8,420K	Generator replacement
2016	\$255K	In enclosure fuel piping replacement
2016	\$3,047K	Engine 202205 refurbishment
2016	\$80.7	Replace 125V batteries

Table 5-9: HWD Historical Major Upgrades

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1 Page 25



Year(s)	Cost (\$)	Project
2017	\$957K	Life Extension Project:
		- Filtration upgrades
		- Instrumentation upgrades
2018	\$3,823K	Life Extension Project:
		- Replace demister
		- Upgrade air inlet & Exhaust stacks
2019	\$685.9K	Upgrade HMI & AVR
2019	\$404.2K	Replace fuel control valves

5.3.4 Historical Major Maintenance

Between HWD and SVL there have been eight engine overhauls since 2014 costing on average approximately \$1,600,000.00 each, totalling approximately \$12,800,000.00

Year(s)	Cost (\$)	Engine Serial Number	Failure
2014	~\$1,600K	202223	- INA
2015	~\$1,600K	202224	- Combustion cans severely damaged
			- Large pieces of combustion chamber formed around HP turbine stator blade
2016	~\$1,600K	202204	- Mainline bearing failure
			- Inadequate lubrication
2016	~\$1,600K	202205	- Cracked interconnector
			- Damaged combustion chambers
			- Damaged turbine blades
2017	~\$1,600K	202205	- Damaged combustion chambers
2017	~\$1,600K	202224	- Erosion and cracking combustion chambers
			- LP turbine blade damage
			- Soot and wet oil No 9 bearing
2018	~\$1,600K	202204	- HP turbine blade detachment
			- Damaged turbine blades
2019	~\$1,600K	202223	- Damaged combustion chamber
			- Damaged bearings
			- Damaged HP turbine blades
			- Cracked starter gear box

Table 5-10: Engine Overhauls and Associated Cost

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1 Page 26
ΗΔΤCΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

5.3.5 Historical Maintenance Catalogued

The table below outlines the maintenance activities at HWD from documentation shared by NLH for the purpose of conducting this assessment.

Table 5-11: HWD Maintenance

Year(s)	Project
2013	Brush generator upgrade including Wound Stator Assembly, Rotor and Exciter Armature, Exciter Assembly, fault detector system, replacement heaters, upgraded Filtration System and effective seal and door lock to the lineside cubicle.
2013	Buildings and structures coating program.
2015	Stantec Gas Turbine Air Intake Inspection Report.
2015	Out of service API 653 Inspection of Tank No: 1.
2018	Forced outage resulted in Brush inspection of generator. Bearings were replaced or inspected, cleaned and returned to service.
2019	Preventative maintenance. Doble testing of the generator, 13.8 kV bus duct. Inspect and clean bus duct.
2019	Preventative maintenance. Overspeed test.
2019	Preventative maintenance. Generator annual inspection.
2019	Brush inspection of generator. The EE end main generator bearing was changed and the third bearing for the exciter had liners replaced.
2020	Preventative maintenance. Doble testing.
2020	Borescope End A & B.

5.3.6 Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines and Curtis Wright Power Turbines (A & B)



Figure 5-3: Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End





Figure 5-4: Rolls Royce Olympus C Turbine End

The Temperature Monitoring System and Vibration Monitoring System on Unit A Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engine is nearing end of life and replacement is recommended. A borescope was conducted on Unit A that showed signs of carbon buildup on the turbine and on several nozzles. It is recommended that the nozzles are cleaned in an ultrasonic solvent bath and evaluated for replacement.

The Woodward Governors on Unit A & B have been replaced within the past 2 years and are in good condition. The fuel piping, gas generator engine bearings, and the compressed air starting system subcomponents are in good condition.

The southwest side of Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure of Unit A shows signs of corrosion, and it is recommended that the enclosure is repainted.

The Curtiss Wright Power Turbines on Unit A & B are clean with no visible oil leaks. The SSS Power Turbine Clutches show no signs of leaks and are clean. The Rotating Exciter is in good condition and the Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR) was recently replaced (within the past 2 years). The Generator Enclosure is in good condition with no visible damage, and it was removed for work within the last ten years.

The Main Lube Oil System is in good working condition with many system components having been replaced in the recent past. The Lube Oil System uses a specific model of filter that is preferred by NLH, but this filter is no longer manufactured. It is recommended that an oil filter replacement meeting NLH standards is sourced from a vendor specializing in the fabrication of custom filters. The Lube Oil Pumps have been replaced within the last 10 years

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

and the piping system is in good condition. The lube oil controls use mainly analog gauges, and it is recommended that these are replaced with an electronic system for performance and tracking purposes.

The Air Inlet Systems on Units A and B have a pre-filter to remove larger particles, and the filters closer to the road are exposed to a higher buildup of particles. These filters are degrading with age and will need general maintenance to continue their intended service through the end of life.

The Fire Fighting Systems on Units A & B have been replaced from a Halon system to an Inergen System.

5.3.7 Instrumentation and Control Systems

The Bailey Control System, currently owned and supplied by ABB, is in working condition, but it was noted that it is old equipment. The power was off during the site inspection and some of the relays moved easily.

From the ABB articles on their website, the Infi 90 has been migrated from Bailey Net 90 to Infi 90 to Harmony distributed control system and can be enhanced with the applications from the latest generation DCS System 800xA. For more than 30 years, ABB has evolved the Symphony family, ensuring that each new generation enhances its predecessors and is backwardly compatible with them - all in accordance with their long-held policy of "evolution without obsolescence".

In understanding this backward compatibility, the current system should offer full-service life and product availability for the remaining life of the unit.

A human machine interface, HMI, that is connected to a network is always a security concern. New updates and security patches are often forgotten which leaves the system vulnerable to cyber and physical attacks. Embedded systems such as these are typically changed out every 10-15 years and upgraded to the latest operating system including security, antivirus, and firewall protection. Depending on the suggested end of service life, an HMI upgrade is suggested to meet the longest life duration.

The vibration system is din rail mounted Allen Bradley XM series. The XM modules provide a 4-20mA signal to the DCS. Alarming and tripping of the unit are done in the DCS. There are cards for eccentricity and dynamic measurement. The control node can be expanded to 8 modules and would give an alternative provision for a failed ABB I/O card or failed metering device. In not fully understanding the custom configuration, replacing the vibration system with an Infi 90 integrated solution is suggested. It is recommended that the ability to significantly add cards to the DCS is reviewed.

Woodward LQ series valves and drives provide precise electronic fuel control. In comparison with later model hydraulic valves such as Woodward's TM55, hydraulic leaks and associated equipment failures have been eliminated. The fuel valve upgrade provides solid service for years to come with available support and replacement parts from Woodward.

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

The Generator AVR has been retrofitted with a redundant Basler DECS 250N. This is a robust voltage regulator with shelf availability and replacement is not predicted, unless malfunction, till the end of service life. The DECS 250N contains negative field forcing capabilities which makes it well suited to be used with a power system stabilizer. This is basically defined as dampening generator phase oscillations or harmonics. If rotor angle stability, frequency stability, or voltage stability is an area of concern, the addition of a power system stabilizer is recommended.

The 125/220V DC Cordex 4.4 kW Rectifiers are still readily available and not swappable. No replacement unless malfunction is recommended.

The Auto Pulse 442R Fire Controller and system should be periodically tested according to local fire laws. No replacement is recommended.

HMIs are being used today as the main operation interface. The door switches and raise / lower levers are not being exercised. A once-a-year PM that exercises all contactors, relays, and lights is to be checked and replaced as necessary. This is the unit's secondary starting and control interface during HMI malfunction and loss of network communications.

5.3.8 Electrical Systems

The fans and cooler on the northeast side of the Main Transformer are showing signs of corrosion. It is recommended that the fans are replaced and the Cooler repainted. The replacement of the transformer is required by 2025 due to PCB containing oil. Any repairs should be considered against the mandated replacement.

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 41 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III



Figure 5-5 Transformer, Cooler and Fans

The 13.8 kV Switchgear and Generator Output Bus Duct is original equipment. The Generator Protection Relays original equipment has been replaced. The Motor Control Centers (AC and DC) are original, in good condition and are clean.

The Station DC supply, batteries, and chargers have been replaced within the last five years.

The Emergency Backup Diesel Generator is 40 kW and provides power to the batteries and some of the lighting. The generator is capable of starting the plant from black conditions with operator intervention and managing the loads.

5.3.9 Fuel Oil System

The Fuel Oil Transfer System including unloading pumps, transfer pumps, and piping are in good condition with no visible signs of leaking. The Fuel Forwarding System including pumps and piping have been replaced within the last ten years. The exterior of the Oil Storage Tank is in good condition.

5.3.10 Glycol Cooling System

The Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler is in marginal condition. The cooling fins require combing to straighten, and the cooler requires power washing. NLH has advised that this maintenance has been added to the 2022 Spring/ Summer Maintenance Outage. If the

required performance is not achieved, especially during the hot season, it is recommended that this system is further reviewed, and equipment upgraded as necessary.

Figure 5-6: Glycol Coolers – Top View

5.3.11 Support Buildings

The Power Station Buildings and Exhaust Stack envelopes show signs of rust and corrosion. Grinding to bare metal and repainting is recommended to stop the advancing corrosion.



Figure 5-7: Building Envelopes

ΗΔΤCΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

5.4 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility (SVL)

The plant, given its age, is generally in running condition with a few areas needing attention. Extensive site photos are included in Appendix B Inspection Report. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in the Tables below.

Description	Grade			
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A				
Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines				
Fuel Piping	4			
Woodward Governor	4			
Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4			
Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4			
Compressed Air Starting System	4			
Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure	4			
Temperature monitoring system	4			
Vibration monitoring system	INA ¹			
Lube oil system	2			
Lube Oil Controls	4			
Air Inlet System	INA ¹			
Exhaust Stacks	4			
Fire Fighting System	3			
Building Envelope	4			
Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems Unit A				
Curtiss Wright Power Turbine	4			
SSS Power Turbine Clutches	4			
Bearings	4			
Main Lube Oil System (common to the Power Turbines, Clutches and Generator Bearings)	4			
Generator Air Cooling System	4			
Generator	3			
Rotating Exciter	4			
Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR)	5			
Generator Enclosure	4			
Fire Fighting System	INA ¹			

Table 5-12: SVL Unit A Asset Grading

Table 5-13: SVL Unit B Asset Grading

Description	Grade			
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B				
Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines				
Fuel Piping	4			
Woodward Governor	4			
Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4			
Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4			
Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4			
Compressed Air Starting System	4			
Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure	4			
Temperature Monitoring System	4			
Vibration Monitoring System	2			
Lube Oil System	2			
Lube Oil Controls	3			
Air Inlet System	4			
Exhaust Stacks	4			
Fire Fighting System	4			
Building Envelope	4			
Power Turbine and Subsystems Unit B				
Curtiss Wright Power Turbine	4			
SSS Power Turbine Clutches	4			
Bearings	INA ¹			
Rotating Exciter	4			
Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR)	4			
Fire Fighting System	4			

¹INA- Information available is not adequate for grading purposes.

Table 5-14: SVL I&C Asset Grading

Description	Grade
Instrumentation and Control	
Bailey Control System	3
Gas Turbine Control Building Envelope	4

Table 5-15: SVL Electrical Asset Grading

Description	Grade
Electrical Systems	
High Voltage Switchgear Building envelope	4
13.8 kV Switchgear (generator breaker)	4
Generator Output Bus Duct	4
Generator Protection Relays	4
Sync-check Relay	INA ¹
Motor Control Centres (AC & DC)	INA ¹
Station DC Supply (batteries and chargers)	2
Inverter (AC supply for control systems)	5
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator	INA ¹

¹INA- Information available is not adequate for grading purposes.

Table 5-16: SVL Fuel Oil Asset Grading

Description	Grade
Fuel Oil System	
Fuel Unloading Building envelope	4
Fuel Forwarding Building envelope	4
Oil Unloading	INA ¹
Oil Storage and Secondary Containment	INA ¹
Fuel Forwarding Equipment	4
Fuel Piping	4
Instrumentation and Control	3
Fuel Oil Tanks	INA ¹
Fuel Forwarding System	INA ¹
Fire Fighting Systems	INA ¹

¹INA- Information available is not adequate for grading purposes.

Table 5-17: SVL Glycol Cooling Asset Grading

Description	Grade
Glycol Cooling System	
Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler	4

Description	Grade		
Support Buildings			
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator Building	4		
Parts Storage Shed	4		
Waste Oil Storge Building	4		

Table 5-18: SVL Support Buildings Asset Grading

5.4.1 Stephenville Historical Operating Hours

The SVL Unit has served the customer base with varied run hours over the past ten years. High utilization is noted from 2014 to 2018 with reductions to less significant operations for 2019-2021. Based on projections from NLH the unit is expected to be dispatched approximately 50 hours per year, with the exception being emergency coverage for loss of other generation. Lower operating hours are favorable for extending the life of the asset and avoiding high-cost maintenance expenses.



The operating hours for SVL per year are shown in the chart below.



5.4.2 Stephenville Historical DAUFOP and UFOP

SVL has experienced performance issues over the previous ten years and is currently exhibiting much improved operating performance. The Derated Adjusted Utilization Forced Outage Probability (DAUFOP) provides an indication of the unit's full capability and periods when it was limited from full production. The Utilization Forced Outage Probability (UFOP) provides an indication of the time the unit was not capable of any generation. The delta between the DAUFOP and UFOP provides an indication of the times a single gas generator

was out of service, or the site was limited for other reasons. It's noted the DAUFOP was higher than expected from 2010 through 2018 which includes a generator outage that spanned 2012 and part of 2013. This period is also noted with high maintenance requirements for the site. 2017 through 2021 show UFOP less than 5% which is generally considered acceptable performance. The improving trend in reliability and the noted efforts to resolve operating issues and improve equipment condition are all signs that acceptable performance will continue with similar efforts in future years.

The Derated Adjusted Utilization Forced Outage Probability (external conditions excluded) and Utilization Forced Outage Probability (external conditions excluded) from 2010 – 2021 is shown in the chart below:



Figure 5-9: SVL DAUFOP and UFOP

5.4.3 Stephenville Historical Major Upgrades

The table below outlines major upgrades and the associated costs from 2010-2018 completed at SVL. Over this time period a total of \$14,986,000.00 was invested in major upgrades at SVL.

Year(s)	Cost (\$)	Project		
2010-2014	\$1,147K	Glycol system upgrades		
2012-2013	\$5,700K	Generator Rewind and Major Overhaul		
2014-2015	\$1,353K	- Replace fuel filtration system		
		- Upgrade instrumentation		
		- Replace fuel valve actuators		
		- Upgrade air start system		
2015	\$2,665K	- Replace motor control center		
		- Replace station service transformer power cable		
		- Replace vibration sensors		
2016	\$2,525K	- Exhaust stack & Air inlet repair		
		- Generator fire suppression installation		
		- Install of new Main Lube Oil glycol heat exchanger, Main Lube Oil pumps, & glycol pump		
2017	\$634K	Instrumentation Upgrades		
		- Replace obsolete instrumentation		
		- Install additional instrumentation including wiring to DCS & I/O cards		
		- Install of emergency stops in engine enclosures		
2017	\$230K	Filtration upgrades		
		- Fuel offloading, forwarding duplex filter		
		- Duplex oil filter, fuel heater		
2017	\$489K	Replace generator bed heater		
2018	\$243K	Replace demister system		

Table 5-19: SVL Historical Major Upgrades

5.4.4 Historical Major Maintenance*

Between HWD and SVL there has been eight engine overhauls since 2014 costing on average approximately \$1,600,000.00 each.

*(Repeated from section 5.3.4 for consistency and inclusion).

5.4.5 Historical Maintenance Catalogued

The table below outlines the maintenance activities at SVL from documentation shared by NLH for the purpose of conducting this assessment.

Г	able	5-20:	SVL	Maintenance
---	------	-------	-----	-------------

Year(s)	Description
2015	Stantec Gas Turbine Air Intake Inspection Report.
2018	Preventative maintenance Brush generator minor inspection.
2019	Preventative maintenance. Doble testing of the generator, 13.8 kV bus duct. Inspect and clean bus duct.
2020	Borescope End A & B.

5.4.6 Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines and Curtis Wright Power Turbines (A & B)

The Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engine Unit A & B Fuel Piping, Woodward Governor, Engine Lube Oil System, Temperature Monitoring System, and Engine Bearings are in good condition. The Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosures are clean and in good condition with no visible signs of leaks. The Vibration Monitoring System on Unit A and Unit B are in marginal condition nearing end of life and replacement is recommended.

The Firefighting Systems on Units A & B have been replaced in the recent past with an Inergen System. The Firefighting system is in good condition.

The Air Inlet System is clean and in good condition, and the media filters are in good condition.

The Exhaust Stack on Unit A has a small heat leak and there is movement of the insulation. The insulation should be replaced as necessary and firmly reattached. All thermal damage to the stack shell and coating systems should be repaired.

The Curtiss Wright Power Turbines on Units A & B are clean with no visible oil leaks. The SSS Power Turbine Clutches show no signs of leaks and are clean. The Rotating Exciter is in good condition and the Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR) was recently replaced (within the past two years). The Generator Enclosure is in good condition with no visible damage.

The Air Compressor System is in new condition. Two air compressors have been replaced.

The Generator glycol and water (50/50) cooling system is in good condition.

5.4.7 Instrumentation and Control Systems

The Bailey Control System, currently owned and supplied by ABB, is in working condition, but it was noted that it is old equipment.

From the ABB articles on their website, the Infi 90 has been migrated from Bailey Net 90 to Infi 90 to Harmony distributed control system and can be enhanced with the applications from

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

the latest generation DCS System 800xA. For more than 30 years, ABB has evolved the Symphony family, ensuring that each new generation enhances its predecessors and is backwardly compatible with them - all in accordance with their long-held policy of "evolution without obsolescence".

In understanding this backward compatibility, the current system should offer full-service life and product availability for the remaining life of the unit.

A human machine interface, HMI, that is connected to a network is always a security concern. New updates and security patches are often forgotten which leaves the system vulnerable to attacks. Embedded systems such as these are typically changed out every 10-15 years and upgraded to the latest operating system including security, antivirus, and firewall protection. Depending on the suggested end of service life, an HMI upgrade is suggested to meet the longest life duration.

The vibration system is din rail mounted Allen Bradley XM series. The XM modules relay a 4-20mA signal to the DCS. There are cards for eccentricity and dynamic measurement. The control node can be expanded to 8 modules and would give an alternative provision for a failed ABB I/O card or failed metering device. In not fully understanding the custom configuration, replacing the vibration system with an Infi 90 integrated solution is suggested. It is recommended that the ability to significantly add cards to the DCS is reviewed.

Woodward LQ series valves and drives provide precise electronic fuel control. In comparison with later model hydraulic valves such as Woodward's TM55, hydraulic leaks and associated equipment failures have been eliminated. The fuel valve upgrade provides solid service for years to come with available support and replacement parts from Woodward.

The Generator AVR has been retrofitted with a redundant Basler DECS 250N. This is a robust voltage regulator with shelf availability and replacement is not predicted, unless malfunction, till the end of service life. The DECS 250N contains negative field forcing capabilities which makes it well suited to be used with a power system stabilizer. This is basically defined as dampening generator phase oscillations or harmonics. If rotor angle stability, frequency stability, or voltage stability is an area of concern, the addition of a power system stabilizer is recommended.

The 125/220V DC Cordex 4.4kW Rectifiers are still readily available and not swappable. No replacement unless malfunction is recommended.

The Auto Pulse 442R Fire Controller and system should be periodically tested according to local fire laws. No replacement is recommended.

HMIs are being used today as the main operation interface. The door switches and raise / lower levers are not being exercised. A once-a-year PM that exercises all contactors, relays, and lights is to be checked and replaced as necessary. This is the unit's secondary starting and control interface during HMI malfunction and loss of network communications.

5.4.8 Electrical Systems

The 13.8 kV Switchgear, Generator Output Bus Duct, and Generator Protection Relays are original equipment.

The station DC supply equipment includes lead acid batteries which have not been replaced in the recent past. The DC supply batteries are a critical asset and replacement with upgraded batteries is recommended.

The Inverter for AC supply to the control systems is in good condition and has been replaced within the last five years.

The replacement of the main transformer is required by 2025 due to PCB containing oil.

5.4.9 Fuel Oil System

The Fuel Oil Heater used during fuel unloading is in new condition.

The Fuel Forwarding Equipment including pumps have been replaced within the last twelve years, there are spare pumps in inventory and the fuel piping is in good condition.

The exteriors of the Fuel Oil Storage Tanks are visibly in good condition.

The Fuel Oil System instrumentation includes many analog gauges throughout. Upgrading to digital instrumentation should be considered to increase performance tracking.

5.4.10 Glycol Cooling System

The Main Lube Oil Cooling System (glycol cooler) is in good condition.

5.4.11 Support Buildings

The SVL Support Building Envelopes are in good condition with some areas of the plant requiring paint.

5.4.12 General Civil Works

The area around the fuel storage tanks is prone to flooding, requiring regular pumping. Typically, light oil storage areas have membranes to contain leaks. A design review should be conducted to ensure stormwater is properly handled.

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 53 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III



Figure 5-10: Fuel Oil Storage Tanks

The side of the road leading to the station has significant material washout creating a ravine. If the dirt road is compromised the station would not be accessible to NLH staff and for fuel oil deliveries. It is recommended that this hazard is corrected. The estimated cost of repair is on the order of \$100K.



Figure 5-11: Shoulder of Service Road

6. HWD & SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis and Viability Assessment

Hatch reviewed information provided by NLH regarding current operating problems, significant upgrades, and maintenance work performed at the HWD and SVL facilities in the past for consideration in making assessments on operating reliability. The assessment identifies potential problems in continuing to operate the facilities as they presently exist. The viability assessment focuses on the following extension of operational timelines:

- Operation until End of Economically Feasible Life (EEFL)
- Additional 2 years of operation (2025)
- Additional 5 years of operation (2028)
- Additional 10 years of operation (2033).

This Viability Assessment recommends solutions with associated cost estimates for maintaining the Facilities as reliable generating units for the durations outlined above. This assessment includes potential problems associated with equipment service support, availability of replacement parts and equipment and the associated supply chain.

The cost estimates produced by Hatch and incorporated in this report include the following scenarios:

- Costs for Capital Upgrades and Maintenance as required to ensure reliable service in backup generation mode for the periods of 2, 5, and 10 years.
- Costs for Plant upgrades and/ or modifications as required to provide appropriate performance in a backup generating capacity for the scenarios identified.
- Cost and operating hour triggers for routine maintenance.

6.1 Sensitivity Analysis

The sensitivity analysis is an essential part of the risk assessment. The sensitivity analysis is based on expert opinion and knowledge, assumptions, and probability distributions. The sensitivity analysis is a systematic approach to bridge uncertainty gaps. In the numerical model the sensitivity analysis is a method that measures the impact of uncertainties on multiple variables that can lead to cost related repairs and down time from power production. This analysis is useful because it aids in improving the prediction of the overall model output and results in an associated cost distribution for contingency planning.

An incremental contingency has been included into the four Options overall costs. This proposed contingency is an amount of monies allocated for the sporadic operation issues that the sites regularly experience. It is recommended that these funds are spent on root cause analysis investigations and the associated solution. The contingency was derived by assigning values of 1-5 for a Severity category and a Probability category into a Risk Assessment Code (RAC) Matrix for each major piece of equipment and maintenance service.

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

Risk Assessment Code (RAC) Matrix							
Probability			Very Low	Low	Medium	High	Very High
5	50%	Very High	2.50%	7.50%	20.00%	35.00%	50.00%
4	20%	High	1.00%	3.00%	8.00%	14.00%	20.00%
3	10%	Medium	0.50%	1.50%	4.00%	7.00%	10.00%
2	5%	Low	0.25%	0.75%	2.00%	3.50%	5.00%
1	2%	Very Low	0.10%	0.30%	0.80%	1.40%	2.00%
			5%	15%	40%	70%	100%
		Severity	1	2	3	4	5
	Probability is the likelihood to cause an incident or failure						
	Severity is the outcome/degree if an incident or failure did occur						

Figure 6-1: Risk Assessment Code Matrix

A percentage value is then extracted from the RAC matrix and multiplied by the total cost of the equipment replacement or maintenance service and all items are summed to a final contingency cost. The contingency cost and the associated risk depict the potential spread of expenses that should be planned and accounted for. The assigned severity, probability, risk values, and the related contingencies can be found in Appendix C HWD and SVL Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items.

6.2 Hardwoods Life Cycle Cost Analysis and Viability Assessment

The review of the Hardwoods site indicates the turbine/generator and support equipment are in good condition for the age of the equipment. Recent investments in maintenance of the structures and turbines and the rewinding of the generator have restored the plant to good service. The benefits of these efforts are reflected in the improved reliability as reported in the DAUFOP performance of the unit.

Upgrades to the facility to sustain or improve reliability will be required for continued economic operation of the unit. Those upgrades are discussed in the following sections. Hatch considers there are mandatory maintenance items that include the service of the gas turbines and power turbine. These must be completed to sustain operations through 2033. Many other items are considered risk items for the site. They are not necessary, but they carry risk for maintaining continued performance. The improvement items are noted with a risk ranking for probability and consequence. This rating is multiplied by the cost of the modification or work to attain the expected monetary value (EMV). The EMV is the risk value of the item. The total EMV for each unit provides the funding that should be considered for continued operation. The risk will increase the longer the station is kept in service resulting in greater expense at the end of life to maintain performance. The recognition of these risks will allow NLH to make business decisions regarding the investment in the site and the required run profile as plant retirement nears.

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

Alba Power is currently the sole service provider for the Olympus turbine. Alba advised they see the end of service for the engine family in 10-15 years. They are currently stocked with parts from the secondary market, and they have the ability to manufacture many of the parts required on the turbine. Alba has offered a 10-year plan to maintain the Hardwoods turbines, indicating they are indeed committed to the technology for that duration. As the last viable supplier, economic feasible life ends when services are no longer available. Using the low end of their expectations and noting they are willing to commit to a 10-year contract, the longest remaining economic feasible life for the units is 10 years.

Hatch has reviewed alternatives to replace the generation and voltage support provided by Hardwoods CT. The first alternative is a replacement aero-derivative CT of modern technology that could be utilized to replace the existing unit and would perform many of the same duties. The newer engine technology has longer service intervals to lower maintenance cost on a per hour basis and provides power with better efficiency than the current technology. The second alternative is battery electric storage system (BESS). A BESS could be utilized to provide voltage support for the Hardwoods terminal station and provide power during periods of system disturbance. This technology does not have the long run profile of a gas turbine but can be further evaluated to determine if it meets the system planning needs for the area.

6.2.1 Life Extension of Operation Options

The Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary for the Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility for the options outlined below including costs associated with upgrades and/ or modifications, operating costs, and fuel consumption as required to provide appropriate performance in a backup generating capacity is provided in Table 6-1. Details of the recommended Capital Upgrades, Major Maintenance items, Operating Costs, and Fuel Consumption including contingency costs for all Options are outlined in Appendix C.

Option		2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	Total
	Capital	2,285	4,172*	150	150	150	150	150	150	150	150	
1	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	25,668
	Capital	934	934									
2	Operating	450	450									
	Fuel	1,351	1,351									5,471
	Capital	405	2,292 *	405	405	405						
3	Operating	450	450	450	450	450						
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351						12,915
4	Capital	492	2,379*	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	492	
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	24,817

Table 6-1 HWD Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)

*There is a requirement to replace the main transformer in 2025. Option 2 does not include replacement of the transformer.

6.3 Stephenville Life Cycle Cost Analysis and Viability Assessment

The review of the Stephenville site indicates the turbine/generator and support equipment are in good condition for the age of the equipment. Recent investments in maintenance of the structures and turbines and the rewinding of the generator have restored the plant to good service. The benefits of these efforts are reflected in the improved reliability as reported in the DAUFOP performance of the unit.

Upgrades to the facility to sustain or improve reliability will be required for continued economic operation of the unit. Those upgrades are discussed in the following sections. Hatch considers there are mandatory maintenance items that include the service of the gas turbines and power turbine. These must be completed to sustain operations through 2033. Many other items are considered risk items for the site. They are not necessary, but they carry risk for maintaining continued performance. The improvement items are noted with a risk ranking for probability and consequence.

Hatch has reviewed alternatives to replace the generation and voltage support provided by Stephenville CT. The first alternative is a replacement aero-derivative CT of modern technology could be utilized to replace the existing unit and would perform many of the same duties. The newer engine technology has longer service intervals to lower maintenance cost on a per hour basis and provides power with better efficiency than the current technology. The second alternative is battery electric storage system (BESS). A BESS could be utilized to provide voltage support for the Stephenville terminal station and provide power during periods of system disturbance. This technology does not have the long run profile of a gas turbine but can be further evaluated to determine if it meets the system planning needs for the area.

6.3.1 Life Extension of Operation Options

The Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary for the Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility for the options outlined below including costs associated with upgrades and/ or modifications, operating costs, and fuel consumption as required to provide appropriate performance in a backup generating capacity is provided in Table 6-2. Details of the recommended Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance items including contingency costs for all Options are outlined in Appendix C.

Option		2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	Total
	Capital	2,254	4,158*	149	149	149	149	149	149	149	149	
1	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	25,609
	Capital	910	910									
2	Operating	450	450									
	Fuel	1,351	1,351									5,422
3	Capital	395	2299*	395	395	395						
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450						
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351						12,882
4	Capital	486	2390*	486	486	486	486	486	486	486	486	
	Operating	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	450	
	Fuel	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	1,351	24,773

Table 6-2: SVL Summary of Costs by Scenario (\$1000's)

*There is a requirement to replace the main transformer in 2025. Option 2 does not include replacement of the transformer.

6.4 Replacement Energy Sources

Hatch has reviewed the potential for replacement of the Hardwood and Stephenville gas turbines with new aeroderivative gas turbine or battery electric storage system (BESS) technologies. We have limited to these two technologies at this time based on their ability to provide real and reactive power. The gas turbine capacity has been modeled as a direct replacement for the existing units and represents the replacement of one station only. The BESS has been modeled as a 10 MW system with 20 MHh of battery capacity and represents the replacement of one station. This is based on the low utilization of the HWD and SVL units in recent years and the continuing improvements in off island generation availability.

It should be noted that utilization of an aeroderivative turbine for a 10 year book life is unusual, and this technology would continue to provide system benefits for an additional 20 years. It is shown at 10 years to provide appropriate context regarding the continued use of HWD and SVL.

The existing CTs are models based on expected expenses.

The Data runs are based on the following assumptions:

New Generation	Aero SC CT	Notes/Units
Cost per kW	\$1,567	2019 USD/.75 Simple Cycle, EIA
Plant Capacity	50,000	kW
Installed Base	\$78,333,333	CAD
Decommissioning Cost	\$923,017	CAD
Fixed Charge Rate	20%	
WC Capital	11%	
Plant Life	10	years
Inflation	2%	
Fixed O&M Rate	\$21.73	\$/kW-year
Variable O&M Rate	\$6.27	\$/MWh
Hours Online	50	hours
Annual Generation	25000000	kwh
Fixed O&M	\$450,000	CAD
Variable O&M	\$156,667	CAD
USPWF (Uniform Series Present Worth Factor)	5.889232011	
CRF (Capital Recovery Factor)	0.169801427	
K (Escalation Rate Factor)	0.963963964	
Levelizing Factor	1.304074215	

Table 6-3: Capital Costs and Operating Expenses

		-
New Generation	BESS	Notes/Units
Cost per kW	\$ 1,852	2019 USD/.75 BESS, EIA
Plant Capacity	10000	kW
Installed Base	\$ 18,520,000	CAD
Decommissioning Cost	\$ 250,000	CAD
Fixed Charge Rate	20%	
WC Capital	11%	
Plant Life	10	years
Inflation	2%	
Fixed O&M Rate	\$ 24.80	\$/kW-year
Variable O&M Rate	\$ O	\$/MW-hr
Hours Online	50	hours
Annual Generation	5000000	kWh
Fixed O&M	\$ 248,000.00	CAD
Variable O&M	\$ O	CAD
USPWF (Uniform Series Present Worth Factor)	5.889232011	
CRF (Capital Recovery Factor)	0.169801427	
K (Escalation Rate Factor)	0.963963964	
Levelizing Factor	1.304074215	

Table 6-4: BESS 10 Year Estimate Inputs

Line	Capital and Operating Cost		HWD/SVL Continued Ops		w Generation	BESS	
A	Capital Cost	\$	6,763	\$	78,333	\$	18,520
В	Escalation	\$	273	\$	3,164	\$	748
С	Direct Cost	\$	7,036	\$	81,498	\$	19,268
D	AFUDC (Allowance of Funds Used During Construction)	\$	1,633	\$	18,916	\$	4,472
E	Capital Cost Total	\$	8,669	\$	100,414	\$	23,740
F	Operating Cost	\$	450	\$	450	\$	248
G	Fixed Charges (20% x Line E)	\$	1,734	\$	20,083	\$	4,748
Н	Operating Cost (1.88491 x Line F)	\$	587	\$	587	\$	323
		•		•			
I	Fixed Charges (8.36371 x Line G)	\$	10,211	\$	118,272	\$	27,962
J	Operating Cost (8.36371 x Line H)	\$	3,456	\$	3,456	\$	1,905
К	Total Present Worth	\$	13,667	\$	121,728	\$	29,867

Table 6-5: Life Extension and New Gen 10 Year Cost Review (\$1000's)

7. HWD & SVL Conclusion and Recommendations

The typical median expected operating life of a liquid burning aeroderivative gas turbine peaking station is 25 years when a proper preventative maintenance program has been implemented and procedures conducted. HWD and SVL were installed in 1976 and 1975 respectively. With significant capital investment HWD and SVL have been able to operate 20+ years beyond the median operating life of similar stations.

7.1 Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility

The Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility, given its age, is generally in running condition with a few areas needing attention. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in Table 7-1.

Asset	Grade
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A	4
Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems Unit A	4
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B	4
Power Turbine and Subsystems Unit B	4
Instrumentation and Control Systems	4
Electrical Systems	4
Fuel Oil System	4
Glycol Cooling System	2
Support Buildings	4

Table 7-1: HWD Summary of Asset Grades

7.2 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility

The Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility, given its age, is generally in running condition with a few areas needing attention. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in Table 7-2.

Asset	Grade
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A	4
Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems Unit A	4
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B	4
Power Turbine and Subsystems Unit B	4
Instrumentation and Control Systems	3
Electrical Systems	4
Fuel Oil System	4
Glycol Cooling System	4
Support Buildings	4

Table 7-2: SVL Summary of Asset Grades

For all Options outlined and ranked in Table 7-3 and Table 7-4, it is recommended and advantageous to have a whole spare engine assembly between HWD and SVL. The Olympus C units are not being supported by Rolls Royce and replacement parts are currently only available from Alba Power a Sulzer brand. Alba can provide replacement parts, whole assembly spares, and service the units. There is a concern related to having a single source for replacement parts and service. An additional concern with Alba is the quantity and variety of parts kept in inventory. For example, an HP blade replacement can take on the order of 9 months to manufacturer. Alba has advised they foresee a 10 to 15-year remaining life for support of the Olympus. As the last remaining service firm for the engine this sets the final duration for the useful life of the gas turbines.

Capital planning and project execution are time intensive practices for power generation organizations and site construction. Assuming that replacement capacity of generation or voltage support is needed at the sites, immediate action is needed to avoid the low end of the suppliers remaining service time of 10 years.

At this time there is no impact on staffing requirements. For all Options a change in staffing prior to end of life is not recommended. Should the stations be allocated as emergency backup power generating sites a designated operator would not be required but a dispatchable site flexible employee (Transmission Rural Operations) would be necessary.

For all Options it is recommended that the spare parts inventory is assessed. Excessive spare parts in stock should be avoided If NLH decides to retire HWD and/ or SVL.

For all Options consideration of deferring the Main Transformer replacement and decommissioning the existing transformer after plant retirement is recommended.

7.3 HWD Summary of Life Cycle Cost Analysis

To support the provision of least cost and reliable generating service a Rank has been assigned to each of the Options. The Rank is based on risk and capital investment per year. Table 7-3 details the Options with a Rank and the associated cost. The total Cost for each Option includes a contingency, fuel consumption, and operating costs.

Rank	Option	Average Cost per Year*
2	Option 1 – EEFL Capital Upgrades and Maintenance	2,567
4	Option 2 - Additional 2 years of operation (2025)	2,735
3	Option 3 - Additional 5 years of operation (2028)	2,583
1	Option 4 - Additional 10 years of operation (2033)	2,482

Table 7-3: HWD Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)

*Cost includes contingency.

- Option 1 has the highest recommended contingency and requires more capital spending early in the EEFL plan. This Option includes replacement of the Vibration Monitoring System, Temperature Monitoring System, Inspection of the Power Turbines with refurbishments as necessary, and assumes that Engines A & B would require major refurbishments as recommended by Alba in the first two years of life extension.
- Option 2 is the highest cost per year with highest reliable generating service. Given the short extension of operation, this Option does not include all of the maintenance items and replacement of the main transformer required by other Options.
- Option 3 is an outlier because of the associated transformer replacement required in 2025 just three years before retirement.
- Option 4 spreads out the cost of capital upgrades over the 10 additional years of operation and has a lower contingency compared to Option 1. Upgrades include replacement of the Vibration Monitoring System, Temperature Monitoring System, Inspection of the Power Turbines with refurbishments as necessary, and assumes that Engines A & B would require refurbishments.

7.4 SVL Summary of Life Cycle Cost Analysis

To support the provision of least cost and reliable generating service a Rank has been assigned to each of the Options. The Rank is based on risk and capital investment per year. Table 7-4 details the Options with a Rank and the associated cost. The total Cost for each Option includes a contingency, fuel consumption, and operating costs.

Rank	Option	Average Cost per Year*
2	Option 1 - EEFL Capital Upgrades and Maintenance	2,561
4	Option 2 - Additional 2 years of operation (2025)	2,711
3	Option 3 - Additional 5 years of operation (2028)	2,577
1	Option 4 - Additional 10 years of operation (2033)	2,477

Table 7-4: SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options (\$1000's)

*Cost includes contingency.

- Option 1 has the highest recommended contingency and requires more capital spending early in the EEFL plan. This Option includes replacement of the Vibration Monitoring System, Temperature Monitoring System, Inspection of the Power Turbines with refurbishments as necessary, and assumes that Engines A & B would require major refurbishments as recommended by Alba in the first two years of life extension.
- Option 2 is the highest cost per year with highest reliable generating service. Given the short extension of operation, this Option does not include all of the maintenance items and replacement of the main transformer required by other Options.
- Option 3 is an outlier because of the associated transformer replacement required in 2025 just three years before retirement.
- Option 4 spreads out the cost of capital upgrades over the 10 additional years of operation and has a lower contingency compared to Option 1. Upgrades include replacement of the Vibration Monitoring System, Temperature Monitoring System, Inspection of the Power Turbines with refurbishments as necessary, and assumes that Engines A & B would require refurbishments.

7.5 Recommendation for SVL Retirement and Utilization of Major Components to Extend the Life of HWD

When the timeline to retire SVL is decided by NLH the following is recommended for the utilization of SVL components to extend the life of HWD.

- SVL shall be mothballed in place and used as a scavenge site. All equipment shall be
 placed in a cold and dry state as recommended by the OEM maintenance guides for long
 term storage.
- Auxiliary power shall be required for lighting and operator safety.
- All main power shall be disconnected.
- Turbines shall remain in their berths until they are required for use at HWD.
- All hydrocarbons shall be removed from equipment and relocated to another facility for use.

- The main lube oil system shall be drained and thoroughly cleaned.
- The main transformer shall be decommissioned and removed.
- All major equipment shall be catalogued, graded, and moved to an inventory system with an equipment list of items that can be utilized at HWD.
- All equipment that is not in acceptable condition for utilization at HWD shall be catalogued in the decommissioning plan or added to a scrap register.
- A decommissioning plan for SVL shall be completed with a timeline for the complete removal of the facility.

7.6 Recommendation and Cost Associated with Relocation of SVL

NLH has requested a high-level review which targets the development of a budgetary estimate and scope for the relocation of the 50 MW SVL facility from its current location to another location, yet to be specified, within the province.

7.6.1 Proposed Pre-feasibility Study

Hatch recommends that a pre-feasibility study (PFS) be performed to verify the assumptions and methodologies used to prepare this report. The PFS will use information gained during site visits, plant construction details, documentation, and drawings as well interviews of key stakeholders to verify the proposed method for dismantling, shipping, and reconstruction of the equipment from the current location to the proposed new location.

7.6.2 Project Schedule Summary

The order of magnitude project schedule summary is based on expert opinion and knowledge, assumptions, and previously completed similar projects.

- Tendering Phase: 5-7 Weeks
- Implementation Phase: 32-36 weeks
 - Power Plant Dismantling
 - Packing and Freight
 - Power Plant Reconstruction

The reconstruction effort at the new site is expected to commence and run in parallel with the dismantling of the equipment from the existing site.

7.6.3 Methodology

7.6.3.1 Permitting and Approvals

Prior to the initiation of any work regarding the dismantlement of the SVL unit for relocation, plant siting, permitting, and other jurisdictional approvals should be completed and attained.

7.6.3.2 Dismantling SVL

Hatch recommends that the dismantling work be competitively tendered and primarily lump sum with preference given to the local contracting community, to the extent that the necessary skills and demonstrated competence are available.

The assumed methodology to be used for dismantling of the equipment would be likely based on the following:

- Remove the equipment in the largest possible pieces keeping in mind the functional design of the equipment, packing, transport, shipping constraints/requirements, and ease of reassembly.
- 2. Piping on the equipment will be left intact as far as reasonably practical. All pipes shall be removed by dismantling at flange connections, unions, joints, clamps, etc., in the event that there are no flanges, pipe shall be cut after match-marking so that same can be reused. Spool pieces will be required to replace sections of piping that contain heat effected zones of the cut locations. Structural Assessments will be required during the dismantling process.
- 3. Grouted foundation bolts will be gas cut and will not be salvaged.
- 4. All heavy equipment would be lifted by jacks and freed before rigging.
- 5. Platforms and equipment base frames to be removed and reused.
- 6. Oil in gearboxes and any leftover oil in tanks will be removed and stored for disposal by the Contractor.
- 7. Motors, transformers, electrical cabinets, etc. will be hand cleaned by using suitable cleaning agents before it is adequately protected with plastic wrap and packed for dispatch, Commutators and the like will have to be covered by VCI papers.
- 8. Equipment ID and match-marking method will need to be defined for equipment identification to ensure orderly and proper reinstallation of facilities. Methods shall include:
 - i) Color coding
 - ii) Equipment numbering
 - iii) Wire and cable cut beyond the cable number tags to enable the wire stubs with the number tags to go with the equipment.
- 9. Extensive photographs of the facilities to be taken before and during the disassembly and removal works for use during reassembly.
- 10. Retrieve drawings and documentation for disassembly, assembly, refurbishment, erection, installation, and commissioning. A set of drawings will be required to be marked up to clearly indicate equipment ID numbers and match-marking identifications.

- 11. Cleaning and protection of equipment, cleaning of the equipment shall be good enough for shipping, protective coating shall be applied to critical items and equipment for protection during shipment, transportation, and storage.
- 12. Packing and cautionary tagging appropriate for protecting machined surfaces and critical equipment.
- 13. Small parts such as nuts, bolts, valves, etc. shall be put in boxes with proper marking/identification
- 14. Electrical/mechanical items packed separately. Some electrical items may require vacuum packing.
- 15. All packages being shipped require marking, this shall be clear and legible, and shall be carried out with non-smudging paint / tagging / long-life stickers; boxes/crates will require provision for forklift.
- 16. Proper moisture absorbent will be used in all packing boxes.
- 17. Packing list with each box with requisite details.
- 18. Detailed inventory of non-salvageable components developed for procurement for reassembly.

7.6.3.3 Packing and Freight

It is proposed that the power plant would be dismantled in the largest practical sections for ease of transportation and reassembly although special consideration needs to be taken with regards to corrosion protection and impact damage of specific items. Transporting of the plant will be a challenge due to the location of the plant and the size and weight of some of the major components.

It may be a pertinent for certain equipment to be transported in a combination of enclosed and or open top shipping containers to ensure protection from damage and the elements. This option would be used for critical items only.

The remaining equipment would be transported on specialized trailers as required. It will include a number of oversized and overweight loads, and these will considerably more expensive than standard trailers or containers. Some of these will require special transportation frames or crates.

7.6.3.4 Reconstruction

The reconstruction works on at the proposed site would commence in parallel with the dismantling work at the existing SVL site so as to avoid prolonged storage requirements. This shall include site preparation works, foundations and other civil works, pipe services, galleries, mechanical/ electrical install, etc.

7.6.3.5 Commissioning

Planning for commissioning shall start early in the decommissioning phase and commissioning shall commence as systems become available.

7.7 Order of Magnitude Estimate

Development of budget estimate is based on Hatch internal networking and Hatch engineers' previous experiences conducting works of this nature.

No.	Description	Estimate	Contingency %	Contingencies \$	Total (000)
10	Project and Construction Management				
	Project Management & Construction Management	3,024	10	302	3,326
20	Engineering				
	Engineering and Design Work	1,054	5	53	1,107
30	Procurement				
	not required in current scope	0		0	0
40	Contract packages				
	Removal of Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems	1,577	30	473	2,050
	Removal of Power Turbine, Generator and Subsystems	1,026	30	308	1,334
	Removal of Fuel Support System	233	30	70	303
	Removal of Cooling System	146	30	44	190
	Removal of Control Rooms	119	30	36	155
	Misc. Items for Removal	248	30	74	322
	Transport	1,995	10	199	2,194
	Re-Installation at Proposed Site*	24,095	20	4,819	28,914
50	Commissioning				
	Specialist Commissioning Activities	263	10	26	290
	Commissioning Personnel	421	10	42	463
60	Project Spares				
	not required in current scope				
	Total (000)	34,200		6,446	40,646
	1		Total Estim	ate	40,646

Table 7-5: SVL Relocation Detailed Order of Magnitude Estimate (\$1000's)

*Includes replacement of main transformer.

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.



End of Technical Content

Intentional Blank Page

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 71 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Appendix A Hatch Inspection Plan

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1
Notice of Meeting/Agenda

H365408

25-OCT-2021

NLH Condition Assessment for HWD and SVL

Notice of Meeting

Date: 25-OCT-2021

Subject:

Site Inspection and Assessment

Agenda

1. Introduction

Newf oundland and Labrador Hydro (NLH) is considering the future role of the Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) 50 MW Gas Turbine Stations. Currently, these two facilities are planned for retirement as early as March 31, 2023. Hydro wishes to more fully understand the capital and operational requirements should the options of continued extension of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations, as currently used in backup operations mode beyond the current March 31, 2023 retirement and the viability and suitability of the Generating Stations to be used as a backup generating facilities to support the island system in the event of a prolonged outage of the Labrador-Island Link until the End of Economically Feasible Life (EEFL) of the plants be considered.

To accomplish this, Hydro has requested that a comprehensive report be provided to Hydro that includes a Condition Assessment and Life Cycle Cost Analysis of the Hardwoods and Stephenville Gas Turbine Facilities.

2. Safety Share

Review site specific and walkdown specific safety requirements with the Client and local points of contact prior to commencing work.

3. Scope of Assessment

During walkdown, please utilize Inspection Report H365408-00000-240-051-0001 in conjunction with this document.

3.1 Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) – Equipment and structures at each site

3.1.1 **Buildings**

- Gas Turbine Control Building •
- High Voltage Switchgear Building
- Fuel Unloading Building (HWD) •
- Fuel Forwarding Building (HWD) •
- Auxiliary Module Building(HWD) •
- Maintenance and Parts Storage Building (HWD)
- Emergency Backup Diesel Generator Building (SVL) •
- Parts Storage Shed (SVL)
- Fuel Unloading and Forwarding Building (SVL) •
- Waste Oil Storage Building (SVL)

3.1.2 Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A & B

- Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines Unit A & B
 - Fuel Piping
 - Woodward Governor 0
 - Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System 0
 - Gas Generator Engines Bearings 0
 - Compressed Air Starting System 0
- Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosures Unit A & B •
- Air Inlet Systems Unit A & B •
- Exhaust Stacks Unit A & B
- Fire Fighting Systems Unit A & B •

3.1.3 Power Turbine, Alternator (Generator) and Subsystems

- Curtiss Wright Power Turbines Unit A & B
- S.S.S. Power Turbine Clutches Unit A & B •
- Bearings •
- Main Lube Oil System (common to the Power Turbines, Clutches and Alternator Bearings) •
- Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler
 - Special attention shall be paid to the glycol system at Hardwoods 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 74 of 314

- Alternator Air Cooling System
- Alternator (Generator)
- Rotating Exciter
- Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR)
- Alternator (Generator) Enclosure
- Fire Fighting System

3.1.4 Instrumentation and Control

- Bailey Control System
- Temperature monitoring system
- Vibration monitoring system
- Auxiliary Systems Instrumentation Devices
 - $\circ \quad \text{Fuel oil tanks} \\$
 - Fuel forwarding system
 - o Compressed Air System
 - o Glycol cooling system
 - o Lube oil system

3.1.5 Electrical Systems

- 13.8 kV Switchgear (alternator breaker)
- Alternator Output Bus Duct
- Alternator protection relays
- Sync-check relay
- Motor Control Centres (AC & DC)
- Station DC supply (batteries and chargers)
- Inverter (AC supply for control systems)
- Emergency Backup Diesel Generator

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 75 of 314

3.1.6 Fuel Oil System

- Oil Unloading
 - o Oil Storage and Secondary Containment
 - Fuel Forwarding Equipment
 - o Fuel Piping
- Fire Fighting Systems

Michael Seidlich

MS:ms Attachment(s)/Enclosure

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 76 of 314 ΔΤ **Inspection Report** Inspector:____ Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001 DocumentNumber: <u>H365408-00000-240-051-0001</u> Client Name: NLH 25-OCT-2021 Date: Inspection Information Project Name: Condition Assessment HWD Site and Unit: Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: 1-3 years **7-10 years** 4-6 years Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines Unit A **Fuel Piping** 0 Woodward Governor 0 Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System 0 Gas Generator Engines Bearings 0 Compressed Air Starting System 0 Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosures Unit A Temperature monitoring system Vibration monitoring system Lube oil system Lube oil controls 0 Air Inlet Systems Unit A Exhaust Stacks Unit A Fire Fighting Systems Unit A **Building Envelope**

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

nspection Report				
ispector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-00</u>	CT-2021	_ Document No.:_	H365408-00000-240-051-000
Inspection Informa	ation			
Project Name:		ent		
Materials Inspected:	Power Turbine, Alter	mator (Gene	rator) and Subs	vstems
				jotomo
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	s Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):				
Inspection Summary Curtiss Wright Po	/ and Conclusion: wer Turbines Unit A			
S.S.S. Power Turk	bine Clutches Unit A			
 Bearings 				
Main Lube Oil Sys	stem (common to the Po	ower Turbin	es, Clutches and	d Alternator Bearings)
Alternator Air Coc	ling System			
Alternator (Generation)	ator)			
Rotating Exciter				
Automatic Voltage	e Regulator (AVR)			
Alternator (Generation)	ator) Enclosure			
Fire Fighting Syst	æm			

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



Inspection Report					
nspector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-OCT</u>	-2021	_ Document No.:	H36	5408-00000-240-051-0001
Inspection Inform Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected:	ation Condition Assessment HWD Gas Generator Engine	s and Sul	osystems Unit B		
Date(s) of Visit			Date of Previous	Vicit	
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years		7-10 years
Image number(s):					,
Inspection Summar	y and Conclusion:	e Lloit B			
	C Gas Generator Engine				
 Weedward G 	ovoroor				
o woodwald G	overnor				
o Gas Generate	or Engines Lube Oil Syste	m			
o Gas Generat	or Engines Bearings				
o Compressed	Air Starting System				
Gas Generator Engin	e and Power Turbine Encl	losures U	nit B		
Temperature monitor	ing system				
Vibration monitoring	system				
Lube oil system					
o Lube oil cont	rols				
Air Inlet Systems Uni	t A				
Exhaust Stacks Unit	Ą				
Fire Fighting System	s Unit A				
Building Envelope					

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

					H265409 00000 040 054 00
spe	ector <u>.</u>	Date: <u>25-00</u>	<u>CI-2021</u>	_ Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-00
Ins	spection Informa	ation			
Pro Site	ject Name:		nt		
Mat	erials Inspected:	Power Turbine, Alter	nator (Gene	erator) and Subsy	stems
Det				Data of Brovious	Vicit
	e(s) of visit.	1-3 years		4-6 years	7-10 years
Ins •	pection Summar Curtiss Wright Po	y and Conclusion: wer Turbines Unit B			
•	S.S.S. Power Tur	bine Clutches Unit B			
•	Bearings				
•	Main Lube Oil Sy	stem (common to the Pc	ower Turbin	es, Clutches and	Alternator Bearings)
•	Alternator Air Coo	bling System			
•	Alternator (Gener	rator)			
•	Rotating Exciter				
•	Automatic Voltag	e Regulator (AVR)			
•	Alternator (Gener	ator) Enclosure			

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Report Inspector: Inspection Informa Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar • Gas Turbine (Date:25-OC	t control	Document No.: Date of Previous 4-6 years	H365408-00000-240-051-000
Inspector: Inspection Informa Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar • Gas Turbine (Date: <u>25-OC</u> ation Condition Assessment HWD Instrumentation and C Instrumentation and	T-2021 It Control	Document No.: Date of Previous 4-6 years	H365408-00000-240-051-000
Inspection Informa Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar • Gas Turbine	ation Condition Assessment HWD Instrumentation and C 1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped of System	it Control	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Inspection Informa Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar	Ation Condition Assessment HWD Instrumentation and C 1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped System	e	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Inspection Inform Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar	ation <u>Condition Assessmen</u> <u>HWD</u> <u>Instrumentation and C</u> 1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped of System	it Control	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Inspection Informa Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar • Gas Turbine (Condition Assessment HWD Instrumentation and C 1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped System	et	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar • Gas Turbine (Instrumentation and C Instrumentati	Control	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar • Gas Turbine	Instrumentation and C 1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped of System	e	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar Gas Turbine	1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped ol System	e	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar Gas Turbine	1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building enveloped ol System	e	Date of Previous 4-6 years	Visit: 7-10 years
Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summar Gas Turbine	1-3 years y and Conclusion: Control Building envelope	e	4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s): Inspection Summar Gas Turbine	y and Conclusion: Control Building envelope ol System	e		
Gas Turbine	y and Conclusion: Control Building envelope ol System	9		
Gas Turbine	Control Building envelope ol System	9		
• Gas fuibilite	ol System	5		
	ol System			
	ol System			
 Bailey Control 				

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

nspection Report			
ispector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-OCT-2</u>	021 Document No.:	<u>H365408-00000-240-051-000</u>
Insportion Inform	ation		
Project Name:	Condition Assessment		
Site and Unit:	HWD		
Materials Inspected:	Electrical Systems		
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previou	us Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):			
Inspection Summary	/ and Conclusion:		
High Voltage Swit	tchgear Building envelope		
• 13.8 kV Switchge	ar (alternator breaker)		
Alternator Output	Bus Duct		
Alternator protecti	ion relays		
• Syna abady ralay			
• Sync-check relay			
Motor Control Cer	ntres (AC & DC)		
 Station DC supply 	(batteries and chargers)		
	, (************************************		
Inverter (AC supp			
	ly for control systems)		
	ly for control systems)		
Emergency Back	ly for control systems) up Diesel Generator		
Emergency Back	ly for control systems) up Diesel Generator		
Emergency Back	ly for control systems) up Diesel Generator		
Emergency Back	ly for control systems) up Diesel Generator		
Emergency Back	ly for control systems) up Diesel Generator		

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Report			
Inspector:	Date:25-OCT-2021	Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-0001
<u> </u>			
Inspection Informa	tion		
Project Name:			
Site and Unit: Materials Inspected:	Eucl Oil System		
Materials inspected.			
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previous	Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):			
Inspection Summary Fuel Unloading Buildin	r and Conclusion: Ig envelope (HWD)		
Fuel Forwarding Buildi	ng envelope (HWD)		
Oil Unloading			
Oil Storage and Secor	idary Containment		
Fuel Forwarding Equip	pment		
Fuel Piping			
Instrumentation and Co	ontrol		
Fuel oil tanks			
Fuel forwarding syster	n		
Fire Fighting Systems			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Report				
nspector:	Date:25-0CT-2	2021	Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-00
Inspection Informa	ation			
Project Name:				
Site and Unit: Materials Inspected:	Glycol Cooling System			
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):				
Inspection Summary	and Conclusion:			
Main Lube Oil Co	oling System / Glycol Cook	ər		
 Equipment-speci 	fy			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

ispector <u>:</u>		Date:25-OCT-2021	Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-00
Inspection Inform	ation			
Project Name:		Assessment		
Materials Inspected:	Compress	ed Air System		
		our meyetenn		
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 ye	ars [4-6 years	7-10 years
mage number(s):				
h Instrumentation a	and Controls			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

nspection Report					
ispector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-OCT-202</u>	1	Document No.:	<u>H36</u>	5408-00000-240-051-000
Inspection Informa Project Name:	tion Condition Assessment				
Site and Unit:	HWD				
Vaterials Inspected:	Buildings				
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	Visit:	
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years		7-10 years
mage number(s):					
nspection Summary	and Conclusion:				
 Auxiliary Module I 	Building (HWD)				
 Maintenance and 	Parts Storage Building (HWD))			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

spector:	Date:25-OCT-2021	1 Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-00
Inspection Inform	ation		
Project Name:			
Materials Inspected:	HVVD		
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previous	Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
mage number(s):			
nspection Summar	y and Conclusion:		

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



Inspection Report				
Inspector <u>:</u>	Date:25-0CT-202	1	Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-0001
Increation Informa	<i>tio n</i>			
Project Name:	Condition Assessment			
Site and Unit:	HWD			
Materials Inspected:				
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	/isit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):				·

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



Inspection Report					
Inspector:	Date:25-OCT-202	21	Document No.:	H36	5408-00000-240-051-0001
Project Name:	Condition Assessment				
Site and Unit:	HWD				
Materials Inspected:					
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	Visit:	
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years		7-10 years
Image number(s):					
Inspection Summary	and Conclusion:				

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review

Page 102 of 314

			ΗΔΤϹΗ
Inspection Report			
Inspector:	Date:25-OCT-20	021 Document No.	: H365408-00000-240-051-0001
Client Name: <u>NLH</u>		Document Number: Date:	H365408-00000-240-051-0001 25-OCT-2021
Client Name: NLH Inspection Informate Project Name: Site and Unit: Materials Inspected: Date(s) of Visit: Attention Risk (circle): Image number(s): Inspection Summary Rolls Royce Olympus C o Fuel Piping o Woodward Go o Gas Generator o Gas Generator o Compressed A Gas Generator Engine Temperature monitoring sy Lube oil system o Lube oil control Air Inlet Systems Unit A	tion Condition Assessment SVL Gas Generator Engines a 1-3 years and Conclusion: C Gas Generator Engines L vernor r Engines Lube Oil System and Power Turbine Enclos ig system //stem	Document Number: and Subsystems Unit A 4-6 years Jnit A	H365408-0000-240-051-0001 25-OCT-2021
Exhaust Stacks Unit A			
Exhaust Stacks Unit A			
Fire Fighting Systems	Unit A		
Building Envelope			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Report					
Inspector <u>:</u>	Date:25-OCT-2021	Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-0001		
Inspection Informa	ation				
Project Name:	Condition Assessment				
Site and Unit: SVL					
materials inspected:	re(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit:				
Date(s) of Visit:					
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years		
Image number(s):					
Inspection Summary	y and Conclusion:				
	wei Turbines Onit A				
• S.S.S. Power Tur	bine Clutches Unit A				
_					
 Bearings 					
Main Lube Oil Sys	stem (common to the Power Tu	rbines, Clutches and	Alternator Bearings)		
,	X		0,		
Alternator Air Coo	bling System				
 Alternator (Gener 	ator)				
Rotating Exciter					
	$P_{\text{Doculator}}(\Lambda)/P_{\text{D}}$				
 Automatic voltage 	e Regulator (AVR)				
Alternator (Generation)	ator) Enclosure				
Fire Fighting Syst	iem				

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



spector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-OCT-202</u>	1 Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-000
nspection Information	ation _Condition Assessment		
Site and Unit:	SVL		
laterials Inspected:	Gas Generator Engines and	d Subsystems Unit B	
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previous	s Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
mage number(s):			
nspection Summar	y and Conclusion:	it D	
	C Gas Generator Engines on		
 Fuel Piping 			
• Woodward G	overnor		
• Gas Generate	or Engines Lube Oil System		
o Gas Generate	or Engines Bearings		
o Compressed	Air Starting System		
Gas Generator Engin	e and Power Turbine Enclosur	es Unit B	
emperature monitor	ing system		
/ibration monitoring s	system		
ube oil system			
• Lube oil cont	rols		
Air Inlet Systems Unit	t A		
Exhaust Stacks Unit /	A		
Fire Fighting Systems	s Unit A		
Building Envelope			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001
nspection Report			
nspector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-OCT-202</u>	<u>1</u> DocumentNo.:	H365408-00000-240-051-000
Inspection Informa	ation Condition Assessment		
Site and Unit:	SVL		
Materials Inspected:	Power Turbine, Alternator (Generator) and Subs	systems
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previou	s Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):			
Inspection Summary	and Conclusion:		
Curtiss Wright Po	wer Turbines Unit B		
• SSS Power Tur	bine Clutches Unit B		
 Bearings 			
Main Lube Oil Sys	stem (common to the Power T	urbines, Clutches and	d Alternator Bearings)
Alternator Air Coc	oling System		
Alternator (Generation)	ator)		
Deteting Evolter			
 Rotating Exciter 			
Automatic Voltage	e Regulator (AVR)		
0	,		
Alternator (Generation)	ator) Enclosure		
Fire Fighting Syst	em.		
	GIII		

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Report Inspector				
spector Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-000 Inspection Information Project Name: Condition Assessment Site and Unit: SVL Materials Inspected: Instrumentation and Control Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years Inspection Summary and Conclusion: • Gas Turbine Control Building envelope • Bailey Control System	Inspection Report			
Inspection Information Project Name: Condition Assessment Site and Unit: SVL Materials Inspected: Instrumentation and Control Date (of Previous Visit: Condition Risk (circle): Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years Image number(s): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: 0 Gas Turbine Control Building envelope 0 Bailey Control System	nspector <u>:</u>	Date: <u>25-0C</u>	T-2021 Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-0001
Inspection Information Project Name: Condition Assessment Site and Unit: SVL Materials Inspected: Instrumentation and Control Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years 4-6 years 7-10 years Image number(s): Image number(s): Image number(s): Image number(s): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: • Gas Turbine Control Building envelope • • Gas Turbine Control System • Bailey Control System				
Inspection Information Project Name: Condition Assessment Site and Unit: SVL Materials Inspected: Instrumentation and Control Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years 4-6 years 7-10 years Image number(s): Instrumentation				
Project Name: Condition Assessment Site and Unit: SVL Materials Inspected: Instrumentation and Control Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years 2-7-10 years Image number(s): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: • Gas Turbine Control Building envelope • Bailey Control System	Inspection Informa	ation		
Site and Unit: SVL Materials Inspected: Instrumentation and Control Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years 4-6 years 7-10 years Image number(S): Image number(S): Image number(S): Image number(S): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Summary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Summary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Summary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Summary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Summary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Sumary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Sumary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Sumary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Sumary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Sumary and Conclusion: Image number(S): Image number(S): Is a Sumary and Conclusin: Image number(S): Imag	Project Name:	Condition Assessmen	t	
Date(s) of Visit: Date of Previous Visit: Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years 4-6 years 7-10 years Image number(s): Image number(s): Image number(s): 1 Inspection Summary and Conclusion: • Gas Turbine Control Building envelope • • Gas Turbine Control Building envelope • • • Bailey Control System • •	Site and Unit: Materials Inspected:	SVL Instrumentation and C		
Date (s) of Visit:				
Attention Risk (circle): 1-3 years 7-10 years Image number(s): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: Gas Turbine Control Building envelope Bailey Control System	Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previou	ıs Visit:
Image number(s): Inspection Summary and Conclusion: Gas Turbine Control Building envelope Bailey Control System	Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
Inspection Summary and Conclusion: Gas Turbine Control Building envelope Bailey Control System	Image number(s):			
Gas Turbine Control Building envelope Bailey Control System	Inspection Summary	y and Conclusion:		
Bailey Control System	Gas Turbine (Control Building envelope	e	
Bailey Control System				
	Bailey Contro	l System		
	,	,		

Inspector<u>:</u>

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Report			
Inspector <u>:</u>	Date:25-OCT-202	21 Document No.	H365408-00000-240-051-0001
Inspection Informa	tion		
Project Name:	Condition Assessment		
Site and Unit:	SVL		
Materials Inspected:	Electrical Systems		
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previou	us Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):			
Inspection Summary	and Conclusion:		
High Voltage Swit	chgear Building envelope		
• 13.8 kV Switchgea	ar (alternator breaker)		
5	· · · · · ·		
Alternator Output	Bus Duct		
Alternator protecti	on relays		
Sync-check relay			
Cyno onook rolay			
Motor Control Cer	ntres (AC & DC)		
Station DC supply	(batteries and chargers)		
• Inverter (AC supp	ly for control systems)		
• Inverter (AC suppl	iy for control systems)		
Emergency Backu	p Diesel Generator		

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspector:	Date:25-0CT-2021	Document No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-0001
Inspection Informa	ation		
Project Name:	Condition Assessment		
Materials Inspected	<u>SVL</u> Fuel Oil System		
Materialo mopeotea.			
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previous	Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7 -10 years
Image number(s):			
Inspection Summary Fuel Unloading Buildin	<i>γ and Conclusion:</i> ng envelope (HWD)		
Fuel Forwarding Build	ling envelope (HWD)		
Oil Unloading			
Oil Storage and Seco	ndary Containment		
Fuel Forwarding Equi	pment		
Fuel Piping			
Instrumentation and C	Control		
Fuel oil tanks			
Fuel forwarding syste	m		
Fire Fighting Systems	3		

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

nspection Report				
nspector <u>:</u>	Date:25-OCT-202	<u>21</u> Do	cument No.:	H365408-00000-240-051-0
Inspection Informa	ntion			
Project Name:	Condition Assessment			
Site and Unit:	SVL			
Materials Inspected:	Glycol Cooling System			
Date(s) of Visit:		Da	te of Previous '	Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-0	6 years	7-10 vears
			- ,	
Inspection Summary	and Conclusion:			
,				
Main Lube Oil Coo	oling System / Glycol Cooler			
Equipment specifi				
 Equipment-speci 	у			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

ispection report				
nspector <u>:</u>	Date:25-OCT	2021 Document No.	: <u>H365408-00000-240-051-</u>	-000
Increation Information	ation			
Project Name:	Condition Assessment			
Site and Unit:	SVL			
Materials Inspected:	Compressed Air Syster	n		
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previo	us Visit:	
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years	
Image number(s):				
Instrumentation a	and Controls			

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

spector:	Data:25 00		· H365408-00000-240-054.00
	Date. <u>25-00</u>		
Inspection Inform	ation		
Project Name:	Condition Assessme	nt	
Site and Unit:	SVL		
Materials Inspected:	Buildings		
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previo	ous Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
mage number(s);			
nspection Summar	v and Conclusion:		
	,		
Emergency Back	up Diesel Generator Bui	lding (SVL)	
Parts Storage Sh	ed (SVL)		
	(-)		
Wests Oil Stores	o Ruilding (S\/L)		
waste Oli Storag	e building (SVL)		

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

		_
	_	

Inspector:_____ Date:25-OCT-2021 ___ Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001

Inspection Informa	ation		
Site and Unit:	SV/I		
Materials Inspected:	372		
materiais irispecteu.			
Date(s) of Visit:		Date of Previou	s Visit:
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years	4-6 years	7-10 years
Image number(s):			
Inspection Summary	y and Conclusion:		

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



Inspection Report					
Inspector:	Date:25-OCT-202	.1	Document No.:	H365	408-00000-240-051-0001
	_				
Project Name:	ation Condition Assessment				
Site and Unit:	SVL				
Materials inspected:					
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	Visit:	
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years		7-10 years
Image number(s):					
Inspection Summary	and Conclusion:				

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



Inspection Report					
Inspector:	Date:25-OCT-202	21	Document No.:	H36	5408-00000-240-051-0001
Project Name:	ation Condition Assessment				
Site and Unit:	SVL				
materials inspected:					
Date(s) of Visit:			Date of Previous	Visit:	
Attention Risk (circle):	1-3 years		4-6 years		7-10 years
Image number(s):					
Inspection Summary	y and Conclusion:				

Inspector:

Date:25-OCT-2021 Document No.: H365408-00000-240-051-0001



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Appendix B Site Visual Inspection Report

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

Project Report

June 27, 2022

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment

Site Visual Inspection Report

			K. Merhari	Jord R Showed	K. Merhavi
2022-Jun-27	0	Information	K. Meghari	T. Thomas	K. Meghari
2021-Nov-03	Α	Preliminary	M. Seidlich	T. Thomas	K. Meghari
Date	Rev.	Status	Prepared By	Checked By	Approved By
ΗΔΤCΗ					

Table of Contents

1.	Executive Summary	. 1
	1.1 Hardwoods Inspection Summary1.2 Stephenville Inspection Summary	. 1 . 2
2.	Introduction	. 2
	 2.1 General Investigation Plant Onsite Inspection	.3 .3 .3 .3
3.	Onsite Inspection	. 3
	 3.1 Boundaries of the Site Investigation	.3 .4 .4 .4 .9
4.	Hardwoods Site Images1	13
5.	Stephenville Site Images	11

List of Tables

Table 3-1: Asset Grading Scale	4
Table 3-2: HWD Unit A Asset Grading	5
Table 3-3: HWD Unit B Asset Grading	6
Table 3-4: HWD I&C Asset Grading	7
Table 3-5: HWD Electrical Asset Grading	7
Table 3-6: HWD Fuel Oil Asset Grading	7
Table 3-7: HWD Glycol Cooling Asset Grading	8
Table 3-8: HWD Support Buildings Asset Grading	8
Table 3-9: SVL Unit A Asset Grading	9
Table 3-10: SVL Unit B Asset Grading	10
Table 3-11: SVL I&C Asset Grading	11
Table 3-12: SVL Electrical Asset Grading	11
Table 3-13: SVL Fuel Oil Asset Grading	11
Table 3-14: SVL Glycol Cooling Asset Grading	11
Table 3-15: SVL Support Buildings Asset Grading	12

List of Figures

Figure 4-1: Fuel Forwarding Pumps	13
Figure 4-2: Fuel Forwarding Piping and Instrumentation	14
Figure 4-3: Fuel Forwarding Equipment	15
Figure 4-4: Air Intake	16
Figure 4-5: Turbine Enclosure	17



Figure 4-6: Turbine Enclosure	. 18
Figure 4-7: Turbine Enclosure	. 19
Figure 4-8: Diesel Generator Nameplate	.20
Figure 4-9: AC MCC	.21
Figure 4-10: AC MCC	.22
Figure 4-11: DC MCC	.23
Figure 4-12: Fuel Valve Drivers and Power Supplies	.24
Figure 4-13: Battery Charger	.25
Figure 4-14: 125VDC Panel and Transfer Switch	.26
Figure 4-15: Protection and Control Panel Interior	.27
Figure 4-16: Protection and Control Panel Interior	.28
Figure 4-17: Protection and Control Panel Interior	29
Figure 4-18: ABB Symphony Plus Control Governor	.30
Figure 4-19: ABB Symphony Plus Control Governor	31
Figure 4-20: Control Enclosure Envelope	32
Figure 4-21: Control Enclosure Envelope	33
Figure 4-21: Control Endostic Enverse	3/
Figure 4-22. Solitoheor	35
Figure 4-20. Switchgear Envelope	. 35
Figure 4-24. Switchgear Envelope	. 30
Figure 4-25: Switchgear Envelope	.31
Figure 4-20: Potential Transformers for Protection and Control	. 38
Figure 4-27: Transformer, Cooler, & Fans.	. 39
Figure 4-28: Transformer, Oil Reserve Tank, and Bus Duct	.40
Figure 4-29: Transformer Nameplate	.41
Figure 4-30: Fuel Valve - Woodward LQ series	.42
Figure 4-31: Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End	.43
Figure 4-32: Rolls Royce Olympus C – Turbine End	.44
Figure 4-33: Lube Oil	.45
Figure 4-34: Transformer	.46
Figure 4-35: Gas Insulated Breaker	.47
Figure 4-36: Switchyard	.48
Figure 4-37: Generator Breaker Control Cabinet	.49
Figure 4-38: Air Intake & Fuel Inlet	. 50
Figure 4-39: Air Intake	.51
Figure 4-40: Exhaust Stacks and Generator Envelope	.52
Figure 4-41: Exhaust Stacks and Generator Envelope	.53
Figure 4-42: Air Intake Silencer	.54
Figure 4-43: Compressor Inlet	.55
Figure 4-44: Air Intake Envelope	.56
Figure 4-45: Air Intake Envelope	57
Figure 4-46: Structure Envelope	58
Figure 4-47: HWD-B Bolls Boyce Olympus C - Starter	59
Figure 4-48: HWD-B Rolls Rove Olympus C Compressor End	60
Figure 4-49: Rived Cooler	61
Figure 4-50 Glycol Cooler	62
Figure 4-50. Glycol Cooler	.02
Figure 4-51. Structure Envelope	.05
Figure 4-52. Structure Envelope	.04
Figure 4-55. Lube Oil Equipment	.05
Figure 4-54: Lube Oil Equipment	.00
	.67
Figure 4-56: Generator Air Intake – Snow Hood	.68
Figure 4-57: Generator Air Intake – Snow Hood	.69

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0 Page iii

© Hatch 2022 All rights reserved, including all rights relating to the use of this document or its contents.

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

Figure 4-58: SSS Clutch A	70
Figure 4-59: SSS Clutch DE – Power Turbine Bearing	71
Figure 4-60: Generator Nameplate	72
Figure 4-61: Generator Bearing & Site Glass	.73
Figure 4-62 [·] PMG - Brushless Exciter Namenlate	74
Figure 4-63: Generator Bearing & Site Glass	75
Figure 4-64: Jacking Oil Pump	76
Figure 4-65: DC Lube Oil Pumps, Piping and Equipment	77
Figure 4-66: AC Lube Oil Pumps, Piping and Equipment	78
Figure 4-67: Lube Oil Instrumentation	.79
Figure 4-68: Air Compressor #1	80
Figure 4-69: Air Compressor #2	81
Figure 4-70: Air Drver	82
Figure 4-71 ⁻ Air Receiver 1 of 2	83
Figure 4-72 [.] Air Receiver 2 of 2	.00
Figure 4-73 ⁻ Generator Bearing NDF	85
Figure 4-74: Jacking Oil Pump	.00
Figure 4-75: SSS Clutch - B	.00
Figure 4-76: Power Turbine Rearing	88
Figure 4-77: SSS Clutch and Rearing Drain	.00
Figure 4-78 : Olympus C. Can-Annular Fuel Nozzle Port	90
Figure 4-70: HWD-B CT Compressor Shell	91
Figure 4-80: Structure Envelope	92
Figure 4-81: Exhaust Stack Envelope	93
Figure 4-82: Exhaust Stack Envelope	94
Figure 4-82. Exhaust otdok Envelopes	95
Figure 4-80: On actives	96
Figure 4-64 : Fuel Nozzles – Burner Assembly	.30
Figure 4-86: Air Intake Interior	97
Figure 4-00. All Intake Interior	00
Figure $4-88$: Air Intaka Madia Filters	100
Figure 4-00. Air Intake Media Filters	100
Figure 4-00. Air Intake Media Filters	107
Figure 4-30. All Intake Media Interst	102
Figure 4-91.1 filled y All 1 liter	103
Figure $4-92$: Interior Structure Corrosion	104
Figure $4-90$. Interior of deduce correstor	100
Figure $4-54$. All Intake Media Inters	100
Figure 4-95. Air Intake Media Filters	107
Figure A_07 : Air Intake Media Filters	100
Figure $4-97$: All Intake Media Thers	110
Figure 5-1: Fuel Oil Storage Tank & Pining	111
Figure 5-2: Fuel Oil Storage Tanks	112
Figure 5-2: Station Entrance	112
Figure 5-3. Station Entrance	114
Figure 5-5: Support Building	115
Figure 5-6: Euel Oil Storage Tanks	116
Figure 5-7: Intake and Exhaust Envelope	117
Figure 5-8: Unit Exterior	118
Figure 5-9: Unit Exterior	119
Figure 5-10: Control Interface and Generator Control Panel	120
Figure 5-11: AC MCC	121
	121

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

Figure 5-12:	DC MCC	122
Figure 5-13:	DC MCC	123
Figure 5-14:	AC MCC Incoming Section	124
Figure 5-15:	Generator Protection Panel1	125
Figure 5-16:	Generator Automatic Voltage Regulator1	126
Figure 5-17:	Battery Charger1	127
Figure 5-18:	Battery Charger	128
Figure 5-19:	DC Batteries	129
Figure 5-20:	DC Batteries	130
Figure 5-21:	Low Voltage DC Battery	131
Figure 5-22:	DC Batteries	132
Figure 5-23:	Spare Combustion Turbine	133
Figure 5-24:	Air Compressor.	134
Figure 5-25:	Air Dryer	135
Figure 5-26:	Air Compressor	136
Figure 5-27	Fuel Oil Storage	137
Figure 5-28	Fuel Forwarding Piping and Equipment	138
Figure 5-29	Fuel Forwarding Piping and Equipment	139
Figure 5-30:	Fuel Forwarding Piping and Equipment	140
Figure 5-31	Rolls Rovce Olympus C Exhaust End	141
Figure 5-32	Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End	142
Figure 5-33	Fuel Valve – Woodward I O series	143
Figure $5_3/$	Lube Ail Filtere	1//
Figure 5-34.		144
Figure 5-35.	Intake and Exhaust Envelope	145
Figure 5-30.	Exhaust Stock	140
Figure 5-37.	Exilausi Stack	147
Figure 5-36	Terminal Station	140
Figure 5-39	Terminal Station	149
Figure 5-40:	Perminal Station	150
Figure 5-41:		151
Figure 5-42:		152
Figure 5-43:	Diesel Generator	153
Figure 5-44:	Battery Chargers Electrical Control Panel	154
Figure 5-45:	Diesel Generator Nameplate	155
Figure 5-46:	Air Receivers	156
Figure 5-47:	Intake Structure	157
Figure 5-48:	Exhaust Stack1	158
Figure 5-49:	Fuel Filter1	159
Figure 5-50:	Rolls Royce Olympus C - Starter	160
Figure 5-51:	Panel1	161
Figure 5-52:	Miscellaneous I&C Equipment1	162
Figure 5-53:	Glycol Equipment1	163
Figure 5-54:	Generator Bearing1	164
Figure 5-55:	Clutch1	165
Figure 5-56:	Lube Oil Control Panel1	166
Figure 5-57:	Glycol Cooler 1	167
Figure 5-58:	Glycol Cooler	168
Figure 5-59:	Plant Entrance Shoulder of Road Washout1	169

1. Executive Summary

This Site Visual Inspection Initial Report presents the findings of a site inspection conducted by Hatch personnel of the Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) Gas Turbine Stations. This Report is presented in three sections. Section 1 outlines and summarizes the site inspection findings. Section 2 provides an introduction and background of the overall project justification. Section 3 provides the boundaries of the site investigations, and the assets have been assigned a score utilizing a grading scale.

1.1 Hardwoods Inspection Summary

Hatch personnel, accompanied by Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro (NLH) personnel, conducted a detailed site investigation of the Hardwoods Gas Turbine Station on 25-Oct-2021 thru 27-Oct-2021. The site investigation of HWD was conducted during a scheduled outage.

The plant given its age is generally in good running condition with a few critical assets needing attention. The southwest side of Unit A Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine enclosure is showing signs of corrosion requiring grinding to bare material and repainting the surfaces. The Temperature Monitoring System and Vibration Monitoring System on Unit A Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engine is nearing end of life and replacement is recommended. The Lube Oil System requires a filter replacement, but filters are no longer manufactured for this model. It is recommended that an oil filter replacement is sourced from a vendor specializing in the fabrication of custom filters. A borescope was conducted on Unit A that showed signs of carbon buildup on the turbine and on several nozzles. It is recommended that the nozzles are cleaned in an ultrasonic solvent bath and evaluated for replacement.

The Compressed Air System on Unit B is showing signs of aging and the Air Dryer is in poor condition. It is recommended that the Air Dryer is replaced. The Unit B Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure is showing signs of corrosion requiring grinding to bare material and repainting of the surfaces. The Vibration Monitoring System is nearing end of life and replacement is recommended.

The Bailey Control System is in working condition, but it was noted that it is old equipment. NH Hydro to advise if they have a modernization plan with the OEM, if not Hatch will evaluate and advise.

The Emergency Backup Diesel Generator is 40 kW and provides power to the batteries and some of the lighting. The generator is not capable of starting the plant from black conditions. Upgrading this system is recommended if NLH deems it necessary to be capable of starting the plant in a black condition.

The fans and cooler on the northeast side of the Main Transformer are showing signs of corrosion. It is recommended that the fans are replaced and the Cooler repainted. The replacement of the transformer is required by 2025 due to PCB containing oil. Any repairs should be considered against the mandated replacement.

The Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler is in poor condition. The cooling fins require combing to straighten, and the cooler requires power washing.

The Power Station Buildings and Exhaust Stack envelopes show signs of rust and corrosion. Grinding to bare metal and repainting is recommended to stop the advancing corrosion.

1.2 Stephenville Inspection Summary

Hatch personnel, accompanied by Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro (NLH) personnel, conducted a detailed site investigation of the Stephenville Gas Turbine Station on 28-Oct-2021. The site investigation of SVL was conducted during operation.

The plant given its age is generally in good running condition with a few assets needing attention. The Exhaust Stack on Unit A has a small heat leak and there is movement of the insulation. The insulation should be replaced as necessary and firmly reattached. All thermal damage to the stack shell and coating systems should be repaired.

The Vibration Monitoring System on Unit A are nearing end of life and replacement is recommended.

The Vibration Monitoring System on Unit B Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engine is nearing end of life and is currently not getting all of the temperature readings. Replacement of the Vibration Monitoring System is recommended.

The station DC supply equipment includes acid batteries which have not been replaced in the recent past. If NLH considers the DC supply batteries a critical asset, then replacement with upgraded batteries is recommended.

The Fuel Oil System instrumentation includes many analog gauges throughout. Upgrading to digital instrumentation should be considered to increase performance tracking.

The replacement of the main transformer is required by 2025 due to PCB containing oil.

The side of the road leading to the station has significant material washout creating a ravine. It is recommended that this hazard is corrected.

2. Introduction

NLH is considering the future role of the Hardwoods (HWD) and Stephenville (SVL) 50 MW Gas Turbine Stations post commissioning of the Muskrat Falls Project assets. Currently, these two facilities are planned for retirement as early as March 31, 2023.

Hydro wishes to more fully understand the capital and operational requirements should the options of continued extension of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations, as currently used in backup operations mode beyond the current March 31, 2023 retirement and the viability and suitability of the Generating Stations to be used as a backup generating facilities to support the island system in the event of a prolonged outage of the Labrador-Island Link until the End of Economically Feasible Life (EEFL) of the plants be considered.

2.1 General Investigation Plant Onsite Inspection

The objective of this overall work is to map out the potential futures for the Hardwoods and Stephenville stations to inform supply planning activities at NLH. The visual inspection will be combined with a review of historical documentation to produce a comprehensive viability assessment study Final Report.

2.2 Background

2.2.1 Hardwood Gas Turbine Facility (HWD)

The Hardwoods Gas Turbine Facility was placed in service in 1976 and operates as both a peaking / emergency generator and a synchronous condenser. The gas turbine is located within a terminal station consisting of 66 kV and 230 kV bus work, circuit breakers, transformers and transmission lines.

The facility consists of two (2) Rolls Royce Olympus C, Gas Turbines (A & B) fired on #2 diesel oil, each driving a Curtiss Wright Power Turbine equipped with a SSS size 208T clutch that couples to a common synchronous electrical generator. Each Gas Turbine Engine has an air intake structure, and each power turbine has an exhaust stack.

2.2.2 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility (SVL)

The Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility was placed in service in 1975 and operates as both a peaking/ emergency generator and a synchronous condenser. SVL is a sister unit to HWD. The gas turbine is located within a terminal station consisting of 66 kV and 230 kV bus work, circuit breakers, transformers and transmission lines.

The facility consists of two (2) Rolls Royce Olympus C, Gas Turbines (A & B) fired on #2 diesel oil, each driving a Curtiss Wright Power Turbine equipped with a SSS size 208T clutch that couples to a common synchronous electrical generator. Each Gas Turbine Engine has an air intake structure, and each power turbine has an exhaust stack.

3. Onsite Inspection

3.1 Boundaries of the Site Investigation

The site inspection included all major system components of the HWD and SVL Generating Stations. The site inspections focused on the Gas Turbine Facility in its entirety and included the following:

- Fuel unloading system;
- Fuel Storage and distribution system;
- Fuel forwarding module;
- Control module;
- Air intake structures;
- Gas turbines;
- Power turbines;

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

- Exhaust stacks;
- Building enclosures;
- Clutches, alternator and exciter;
- Control systems;
- Power systems; and
- Auxiliary systems including compressed air, lube oil and glycol systems* etc.

*Special attention was paid to the glycol system at HWD.

3.2 Asset Grading

Grades from the asset grading scale in Table 3-1 were assigned to each system and / or component.

Grade	Condition	Description
5	Excellent	No visible defects, new or near new condition, may still be under warranty if applicable.
4	Good	Good condition, but no longer new, may have some slightly defective or deteriorated component(s), but is overall functional.
3	Adequate	Moderately deteriorated or defective components; but has not exceeded useful life.
2	Marginal	Defective or deteriorated component(s) in need of replacement; exceeded useful life
1	Poor	Critically damaged component(s) or in need of immediate repair; well past useful life

Table 3-1: Asset Grading Scale

3.3 Initial Site Inspection Findings

Initial asset grading in the table below is based on visual inspections, site images and onsite interviews with NLH team members. Asset grade(s) are subject to change after a review of the historical documentation is completed. A thorough asset assessment shall be included in the Final Report deliverable.

3.3.1 Hardwood Gas Turbine Facility (HWD)

The plant given its age is generally in good running condition with a few areas needing attention. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in the Tables below.

Assot	Category	Description	Grado		
Asset		bevetome Unit A1	Grade		
Balla Bayaa Olympua C Caa Turkina Enginea					
	Rolls Royce Ol		4		
		Weedword Covernor	4		
		Voodward Governor	5 5		
		Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	5		
		Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4		
		Compressed Air Starting System	4		
	Temperature m	nonitoring system	3		
	Vibration monit	oring system	2		
	Lube oil system	1	3		
		Lube Oil Controls	3		
	Air Inlet Systen	า	3		
	Exhaust Stacks	8	INA ²		
	Fire Fighting S	ystem	4		
	Building Envelo	ppe	3		
Power Turbine, A	Alternator (Gen	erator) and Subsystems Unit A			
	Generator and	Power Turbine Enclosure	4		
	Curtiss Wright	Power Turbine ²	4		
	SSS Power Tu	rbine Clutches	4		
	Bearings		INA		
	Main Lube Oil S Alternator Bear	System (common to the Power Turbines, Clutches and ings)	4		
	Alternator Air C	Cooling System	4		
	Alternator (Ger	nerator)	4		
	Rotating Excite	r	4		
	Automatic Volta	age Regulator (AVR)	4		
	Alternator (Ger	nerator) Enclosure	4		
	Fire Fighting S	ystem	4		

Table 3-2: HWD Unit A Asset Grading

¹ Borescope indicated carbon buildup on turbine and fuel nozzles.

² INA- Exhaust stacks for Unit A were not accessible during site visit. Exterior does not indicate heat escape.

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Gas Generato	or Engines and S	ubsystems Unit B ¹	
	Dlympus C Gas Generator Engines		
		Fuel Piping	4
		Woodward Governor	5
		Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4
		Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4
		Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4
		Compressed Air Starting System	1
	Gas Generate	or Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure	3
Temperature monitoring system			4
Vibration monitoring system			2
	Lube oil syste	m	4
		Lube Oil Controls	3
	Air Inlet Syste	em	4
	Exhaust Stac	ks	4
	Fire Fighting	System	4
	Building Enve	lope	3
Power Turbin	e and Subsyster	ns Unit B	
	Curtiss Wrigh	t Power Turbine	4
	SSS Power T	urbine Clutches	4
	Bearings		4
	Fire Fighting	System	4

Table 3-3: HWD Unit B Asset Grading

¹Borescope indicated carbon buildup on turbine and fuel nozzles.

Table 3-4: HWD I&C Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade	
Instrumentation and Control				
	Bailey Control System			
	Gas Turbine C	ontrol Building Envelope	4	

Table 3-5: HWD Electrical Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Electrical Syste	ems ¹		
	High Voltage Switchgear Building envelope		
	13.8 kV Switchgear (alternator breaker)		
	Alternator Output Bus Duct		
	Alternator protection relays		
	Sync-check relay		
	Motor Control Centres (AC & DC)		
	Station DC supply (batteries and chargers)		
	Inverter (AC supply for control systems)		
	Emergency Ba	ckup Diesel Generator	2

¹The main transformer fans and cooler on the northeast side are heavily rusted. The transformer is in working condition but will need to be replaced in 2025.

Table 3-6: HWD Fuel Oil Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Fuel Oil System			
	Fuel Unloading	Building envelope	4
	Fuel Forwarding Building envelope		4
	Oil Unloading		4
	Oil Storage and Secondary Containment		4
	Fuel Forwarding Equipment		INA
	Fuel Piping		INA
	Instrumentation and Control		
	Fuel oil tanks		4
	Fuel forwarding	g system	4
	Fire Fighting S	ystems	4

Table 3-7: HWD Glycol Cooling Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Glycol Cooling System			
	Main Lube Oil Cooling System / Glycol Cooler ¹		2
	Equipment		

¹The cooler fins need to be combed, pressure washed and cleaned.

Table 3-8: HWD Support Buildings Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Support Buildings			
	Auxiliary Module Building Envelope		4
	Maintenance and Parts Storage Building Envelope		4

3.3.2 Stephenville Gas Turbine Facility (SVL)

The plant given its age is generally in running condition with a few areas needing attention. A summary of the grades for each unit's critical assets is provided in the Tables below.

Table 3-9: SVL Unit A Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit A			
	Rolls Royce Ol	ympus C Gas Generator Engines	
		Fuel Piping	4
		Woodward Governor	4
		Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4
		Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4
		Compressed Air Starting System	2
	Gas Generator	Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure	4
	Temperature m	ionitoring system	4
Vibration monite		oring system	INA
	Lube oil system	1	2
		Lube Oil Controls	4
	Air Inlet System		INA
	Exhaust Stacks		4
	Fire Fighting System		3
Building Envelope		4	
Power Turbine,	Alternator (Gen	erator) and Subsystems Unit A	
	Curtiss Wright	Power Turbine	4
	SSS Power Turbine Clutches		4
	Bearings		4
	Main Lube Oil System (common to the Power Turbines, Clutches and Alternator Bearings)		4
	Alternator Air Cooling System		4
	Alternator (Ger	nerator)	3
	Rotating Exciter		4
	Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR)		5
	Alternator (Ger	erator) Enclosure	4
	Fire Fighting S	ystem	INA

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Gas Generator Engines and Subsystems Unit B			
	Rolls Royce Olympus C Gas Generator Engines		
		Fuel Piping	4
		Woodward Governor	4
		Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4
		Gas Generator Engines Lube Oil System	4
		Gas Generator Engines Bearings	4
		Compressed Air Starting System	4
	Gas Generator Engine and Power Turbine Enclosure		4
	Temperature monitoring system		4
	Vibration mor	Vibration monitoring system	
	Lube oil system		2
	·	Lube Oil Controls	3
	Air Inlet Syste	em	4
	Exhaust Stac	Exhaust Stacks	
	Fire Fighting System		4
	Building Enve	lope	4
Power Turbin	e and Subsyster	ns Unit B	
	Curtiss Wrigh	t Power Turbine	4
	SSS Power T	SSS Power Turbine Clutches	
	Bearings	Bearings	
	Rotating Exci	Rotating Exciter	
	Automatic Vo	Automatic Voltage Regulator (AVR)	
	Fire Fighting	System	4

Table 3-10: SVL Unit B Asset Grading
Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

Table 3-11: SVL I&C Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Instrumentation	and Control		
	Bailey Control	System	3
	Gas Turbine C	ontrol Building Envelope	4

Table 3-12: SVL Electrical Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Electrical Syste	ems		
	High Voltage S	witchgear Building envelope	4
	13.8 kV Switch	gear (alternator breaker)	4
	Alternator Outp	ut Bus Duct	4
	Alternator prote	ection relays	4
	Sync-check rel	ау	INA
	Motor Control	Centres (AC & DC)	INA
	Station DC sup	ply (batteries and chargers)	2
	Inverter (AC su	pply for control systems)	5
	Emergency Ba	ckup Diesel Generator	INA

Table 3-13: SVL Fuel Oil Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Fuel Oil System	l		
	Fuel Unloading	Building envelope	4
	Fuel Forwardin	g Building envelope	4
	Oil Unloading		INA
	Oil Storage and	d Secondary Containment	INA
	Fuel Forwardin	g Equipment	4
	Fuel Piping		4
	Instrumentation	n and Control	3
	Fuel oil tanks		INA
	Fuel forwarding	system	INA
	Fire Fighting S	ystems	INA

Table 3-14: SVL Glycol Cooling Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Glycol Cooling	System		
	Main Lube Oil	Cooling System / Glycol Cooler	4
	Equipment		

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

Table 3-15: SVL Support Buildings Asset Grading

Asset	Category	Description	Grade
Support Buildin	gs		
	Emergency Ba	ckup Diesel Generator Building	4
	Parts Storage S	Shed	4
	Waste Oil Store	ge Building	4

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 146 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



4. Hardwoods Site Images

Figure 4-1: Fuel Forwarding Pumps

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 147 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-1: Fuel Forwarding Piping and Instrumentation

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 148 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-2: Fuel Forwarding Equipment

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 149 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-3: Air Intake



Figure 4-4: Turbine Enclosure

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 151 of 314



Figure 4-5: Turbine Enclosure

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 152 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-6: Turbine Enclosure

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

		DETROIT DIESEL-ALLISON Descurve La MOTO40 SERIA La MOTO40 SERIA DESCRIPTION PART NDr. QUANT TRE A ARJAIR PLUTER 41130008A 1 Lamana Secondo 1 1												
	<section-header></section-header>					X					1			
LE MOT040 SÉRIE SERIAL GE00027 DESCRIPTION PIÉCE NO. PART NDV. QUANT. RE À AIRIAIR FILTER 41130008A 1 RE À AIRIAIR FILTER 41130008A 1 KW 40 VOLTS 600 AMPÉRES 48 KW 40 VOLTS 600 AMPÉRES 48 1 KW 40 VOLTS 600 AMPÉRES 48 ITRE À HUILEJOIL FILTER 41150030A 1 KW 40 VOLTS 600 AMPÉRES 48 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 KVA 50 PHASE 3 HERTZ 60 ILTRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 MODELE SERIEL 200 ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A ImmAry FUEL FILTER MODELE SERIEL 200 ILTRE A CARBURANT PRIM. N/A ImmAry FUEL FILTER MODELE WODELE SERIEL 200 ILTRE A CARBURANT PRIM. N/A ImmAry FUEL FILTER MODELE MODELE SERIEL 200 ILTRE SPINNER II 70671 1 DOSSIER NO. 00027 GARANTIE NO. GARANTIE NO. DATE IN SERVICE JIMA' BAY BAY BAY DATE IN SERVICE JIMA' <	E MOT040 SERIAL SERIAL GE00027 QUANT DESCRIPTION PÉCE NO PART NDr. QUANT RE A AIRIAIR FILTER 41130008A 1 ITRE A HULE/OLL FILTER 41150030A 1 ITRE A HULE/OLL FILTER 41150030A 1 ITRE A CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 ITRE A CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 ITRE A CARBURANT PRIM N/A ITRE A CARBURANT PRIM N/A ITRE A CARBURANT PRIM N/A ILIANENT SPINNER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 70671 ITLENG SPINNER II 70671 ITLENESON B8468A DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE 2IMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE 2IMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERV	LE MOT040 SÉRIE SERIAL GE00027 DESCRIPTION PIÉCE NO. PART NDr. QUANT. RE À AIRIAIR FILTER 41130008A 1 TRE À HUILE/OIL FILTER 41130008A 1 TRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A I DATE IN SERVICE JIMA' DESSIGN DARTIMOUTH (002) 468-6200 DATE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MOIS BARMONIS (109) 579-7341 DAT		-ALLIS	DIESEL-/		DETR	2		0	ALLISON	DIESEL	DETROI	
L JERNAL DESCRIPTION PÄCE NO PART NDr. QUANT. RE À AIR/AIR FILTER 41130008A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immary FUEL FILTER 1800 CARB. 2D INTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immary FUEL FILTER N/A Immary FUEL FILTER 1000000000000000000000000000000000000	L JEINEL DESCRIPTION PART NDr. QUANT, RE À AIRJAIR FILTER 41130008A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A ILIENT SPINNER II 70669 1 O RING SPINNER II 70669 1 O RING SPINNER II 70669 1 DATIN SPINNER II 70671 1 ELIMENT NELSON 68468A 1 DATE EN SERVICE 2MARES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MODEL UCI 274 CI DATE MESCONON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DOCO27 GARANTE NO. DOUEBEC : (418) 651-5371 ST.JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 MOS PRODUCTION DATE NG SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MOS MONTH 09 ANNEE 2000 DOUEBEC : (418) 651-5371 ST.JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 MOS ANNEE 2000	L JELTINAL SERVICE DESCRIPTION PIÈCE NO. QUANT. RE À AIR/AIR FILTER 41130008A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ILTRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A IBODELE SERVICE ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A IBODELE SERIAL 1800 ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A IBODELE SERIAL 10003904 ILTRENT SPINNER II 70669 1 MODÈLE SERIAL 10003904 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 IBODELE UCI 274 CI SERIAL O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 IDOSSIER NO. 00027 GARANTIE NO. DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE IDONTREAL: (514) 636-0680 1 DESSINS DEACUST INDITREAL: (614) 636-0680 DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 ST.JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 IST.JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	GE00027	SÉRIE SERIAL	S S	MOTO40	1	ÈLE EL	MOD)27	SERIE GEOOD	0+	MOTO	E
DESCRIPTIONPART NDF.NEE À AIRIAIR FILTER41130008A1ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND45310059A1ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND45310059A1LITRE À CARBURANT SECOND45310059A1LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM.N/AMODÈLE SUN4105EILIMENT SPINNER II706691O RING SPINNER II706711O RING SPINNER II706711O RING SPINNER II706711DATE IN SERVICE JIMAR08468A1DATE IN SERVICE JIMAR0885101DATE IN SERVICE JIMARDARTMONTH (902) 468-6200OLTE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICEMODEL (1614) 654-6371OLTE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICEMONTH (902) 468-6200OLTE EN SERVICE 20 MAYST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	Description PART NBS. Detain Flutter 41130008A 1 IRE À AHUIE/OIL FILTER 41130008A 1 IRE À AHUIE/OIL FILTER 41130008A 1 IRE À AHUIE/OIL FILTER 41150030A 1 IRE À AHUIE/OIL FILTER 41150030A 1 IRE À AHUIE/OIL FILTER 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 ITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immany prim. ILTER À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immany prim. ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immany prim. ILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immany prim. MODELE SUN4105E ILTRE A CARBURANT PRIM. N/A Immany prim. MOTEUR SERIAL 10003904 ILTRE NO. 0810 1 Immany prim.	DESCRIPTION PART Not. RE À AIR/AIR FILTER 41130008A 1 IRE À HUILE/OIL FILTER 41150030A 1 TRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODÈLE SUN4105E LITE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODÈLE MODÈLE SUN4105E LITE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODÈLE SERIAL 10803904 LITE À CABBURANT PRIM. N/A MODÈLE SERIAL 10803904 LITE À CABBURANT PRIM. N/A MODÈLE WODÈLE UCI 274 CL SERIAL 10803904 ALTERNATEUR SERIAL 10803904 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 MODÈLE UCI 274 CL DATE EN SERVICE JIM/A 08468A 1 DOSSSIER NO. 00027 GARANTE ND. DATE EN SERVICE JIM/A DAT MOUTH : (902) 468-6200 DATIMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 DATIMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC : (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	PRIME	SERVICE	6A1 DI	045400	ON IMA	CIFICAT	SPEC	QUAN	PIÈCE No.		DESCRIPTI	-
RE A ANRIAN FILTER 41150000A - RE À HUILE/OIL FILTER 41150030A 1 THE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL SUN4105E LIEMENT SPINNER II 70669 1 D RING SPINNER II 71240 1 ELEMENT NELSON 08468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JUNA? DA DATE IN SERVICE JUNA? PAR DATE IN SERVICE JUNA? DARTMOUTH: (002) 468-6200 OUBBEC : (418) 651-6371 DARTMOUTH: (002) 468-6200 OUBBEC : (418) 651-6371 DARTMOUTH: (709) 579-7341	REA HUILE/OIL FILTER 41130000A 1 REA HUILE/OIL FILTER 41150030A 1 THE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 THE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 TIRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A I ITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A I ILIMENT SPINNER II 70669 1 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELEMENT NELSON 88468A 1 OARTE IN SERVICE JIMA: 08466A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: 08466A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: 007510 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: 00750731 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: <td>REA ANRIAN FILTER 41150000A - REÀ HUILE/OIL FILTER 41150000A 1 THE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL MARAY FUEL FILTER N/A MODEL LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL D. RING SPINNER II 70669 1 D. RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLIMENT NELSON 82468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA 058510 1 DATE IN SERVICE JUNAY DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 QUEBEC : (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 MOIS</td> <td>S 48</td> <td>AMPÈRE</td> <td>00</td> <td>OLTS 6</td> <td>VC</td> <td>40</td> <td>KW</td> <td>1</td> <td>PART Nbr.</td> <td></td> <td>DESCRIPTI</td> <td></td>	REA ANRIAN FILTER 41150000A - REÀ HUILE/OIL FILTER 41150000A 1 THE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL MARAY FUEL FILTER N/A MODEL LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL D. RING SPINNER II 70669 1 D. RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLIMENT NELSON 82468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA 058510 1 DATE IN SERVICE JUNAY DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 QUEBEC : (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341 MOIS	S 48	AMPÈRE	00	OLTS 6	VC	40	KW	1	PART Nbr.		DESCRIPTI	
HE A COLECUCE VIETER 4110000011 P THE A CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 TTRE A CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 TTRE A CARBURANT PRIM. N/A RIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A RIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A DATE IN SPINNER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 70671 O ARING SPINNER II 70671 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA DATE IN SERVICE JIMA DATE IN SERVICE 20 IMY DATE IN SERVICE 20 IMY DATE IN SERVICE 20 IMY DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTREAL: (54) 650-6800 OLARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 OLEBEC : (418) 650-6800 OLEBEC : (418) 650-6800 OL	HE A AUDICIOL TICHT 11000001 - TRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 TIRE À CARBURANT SECOND 45310059A 1 UTRE À CARBURANT SECOND N/A - ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND N/A - ITRE À CARBURANT SECOND N/A - ITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A - ILIMENT SPINNER II 70669 1 D RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLINENT NELSON 82468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: DATE NOUTH (902) 468-8200 DATIMOUTH (902) 468-8200 OUBBEC. (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 MOIS	HE A CUCEUCE VIETER 411000301 P THE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 UTRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT SECOND. 45310059A 1 LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL SUN4105E LITRE À CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MODEL SUN4105E LILIENT SPINNER II 70669 1 MODELE UDI 274 Cl SERIAL 5000092291 MODELE UCI 274 Cl O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLEMENT NELSON 88468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA 058510 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA DATT MOUTH (902) 468-6200 DARTMOUTH (902) 468-6200 QUEBEC : (418) 654-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 MOS	60	HERTZ	3	ASE	PH	50	KVA	1	A1150030A		A AIR/AIR FIL	RE
Inc. F ACARBURANT PUEL FILTER 45310059A I LTRE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A RIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A RIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A ILLMENT SPINNER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 71240 O RING SPINNER II 70671 ILLMENT NELSON 08468A ILLMENT NELSON 08468A IDATE EN SERVICE JIMA 058510 DATE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTHEAL (514) 650-6800 OARTMOUTH : (709) 579-7341 INOITHEAL (1418) 650-6800 OARTMOUTH : (709) 579-7341	Inc. R. ACARBURANT PRIM. N/A ITRE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A ILTRE & TOPOINTER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 70671 ILLIAMINT NELSON 88468A IDATE EN SERVICE JIMA: BAR DATE EN SERVICE JIMA: DARTMOUTH (902) 468-6200 OPOUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DARTMOUTH (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC : (418) 6§1-5371 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	Inc. r. CONDARY FUEL FILTER 45310059A 1 ITRE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A RIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A ILTHE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A ILTHENT SPINNER II 70669 1 O RING SPINNER II 71240 1 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELIMENT NELSON 88468A 1 DATE EN SERVICE JIM/A 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JIM/A PAR DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE NONTREAL: (514) 636-0800 DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	2D	CARB. FUEL	300 F	M 18	TP	0.8	F.P. PF	-	411300304	NT SECOND.	E À CABBUBA	HE
LTRE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A LIEMENT SPINNER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 71240 O RING SPINNER II 70671 IELLMENT NELSON B8468A GASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMA DATE IN SERVICE JIMA DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE OULBEC : (418) 550-5371 DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	LTRE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A LIEMENT SPINNER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 71240 O RING SPINNER II 70671 IELEMENT NELSON 88468A GASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA: PAR DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MODEBC: (418) 6§1-5371 DATMOUTH (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	LTRE & CARBURANT PRIM. N/A MIMARY FUEL FILTER N/A LIEMENT SPINNER II 70669 O RING SPINNER II 71240 O RING SPINNER II 70671 ELLEMENT NELSON 8468A GASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA BAY DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA BAY DATE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DATIMOUTH (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC (1418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S (709) 579-7341		5E	E SUN4105E	MODEL		TELID		1	45310059A	FILTER	ONDARY FUEL	CO
LLHENT SPINNER II 70669 1 D RING SPINNER II 71240 1 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLMENT NELSON 88468A 1 CASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA: PAR BY DATE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DATIMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 Image: Comparison of the service of th	LLHENT SPINNER II 70669 1 D RING SPINNER II 71240 1 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLMENT NELSON 88468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTHEAL: (514) 635-0680 DUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 DATE IN 561-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA DATE IN SERVICE	LILHENT SPINNER II 70669 1 D RING SPINNER II 71240 1 O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELLEMENT NELSON 88468A 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA 058510 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA BAY DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA BAY DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341		4	10B03904	SÉRIE		INE	ENG	-	N/A	NT PRIM. TER	RE À CARBUR	RIN
0 RING SPINNER II 71240 1 0 RING SPINNER II 70671 1 1 ELIMENT NELSON 08468A 1 0 ASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA PAR DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTHEAL: (514) 635-6680 DATIMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 DATE-53328 MOIS MONTH PRODUCTION MONTH	0 RING SPINNER II 71240 1 0 RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELENENT NELSON 08468A 1 CASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JAMA PAR DATE IN SERVICE ONNY PAR BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTHEAL: (514) 635-6800 OUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 DATIMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	0 RING SPINNER II 71240 1 0 RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELEMENT NELSON 88468A 1 CASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JAMA PAR DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTREAL: (514) 635-6880 DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341		C1	E UCT 274	MODÈL				1	70669 🖕	ER II	MENT SPIN	LE
0 RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELEMENT NELSON 08468A 1 GASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA PAR DATE IN SERVICE DIMIA': PAR BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTREAL: (514) 635-6880 OJEBEC: (418) 651-5371 DATIMOUTH: (902) 468-5200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	0 RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELEMENT NELSON 08468A 1 GASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JIMA DATE IN SERVICE OIMAY PAR BY DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE IMONTREAL: (514) 635-0680 OUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 DATMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	O RING SPINNER II 70671 1 ELEMENT NELSON £8468A 1 CASKET NELSON 058510 1 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA PAR DATE IN SERVICE DIMIA' PAR BY DATE EN SERVICE Z4 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE UNONTREAL: (514) 656-0580 QUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 DATMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341		201	E00000020	SÉRIE	EUR)R	ERNAT	ALT	1	71240	ER II	RING SPINN	0 1
0 RING SPINNER 11 70071 ELEMENT NELSON 88468A I 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA 058510 DATE IN SERVICE DIMAY PAR DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 JUBBEC : (418) 654-0580 DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 OUBBEC : (418) 654-571 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	0 RING SPINNER 11 70071 ELLEMENT NELSON 88468A CASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA PAR BY DATE EN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTREAL: (514) 635-0580 DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 Image: Comparison of the service	0 RING SPINNER 11 70071 ELLEMENT NELSON 88468A CASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA PAR DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA PAR DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA PAR DATE IN SERVICE Z4 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MOIS MONTREAL: (514) 535-0680 DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 QUEBEC: (418) 6\$1-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341		No.	GARANTIE	SERIAL		SIFR N	0055	1	70671			_
ELEMENT NELSON OUVOIR CASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA: PAR DATE IN SERVICE Z4 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE BY MONTREAL: (514) 535-0580 DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 QUEBEC: (418) 551-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	ELEMENT NELSON OUVOID CASKET NELSON 058510 DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: PAR DATE IN SERVICE JIMA: BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 DATMOUTH: (902) 579-7341	ELEMENT NELSON DOVINI CASKET NELSON 058510 DATE EN SERVICE JIMIA : PAR DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA : PAR DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA : PAR DATE IN SERVICE JIMIA : PAR DOUD SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 QUEBEC : (418) 651-5371 DATMOUTH : (902) 579-7341		Y Nbr.	WARRANTY	2.7	. 000:	Nbr.	FILE	1	284684	ER II	RING SPIN	0
CASKET NELSON 03830 DATE EN SERVICE JIMA PAR BY DATE IN SERVICE JIMA BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTREAL: (514) 636-0680 DARTMOUTH: (902) 468-6200 QUÉBEC: (418) 651-5371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	CASKET NELSON USBJU DATE IN SERVICE JIMA : BY DATE IN SERVICE JIMA : BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE DATMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC : (418) 651-6371 DATMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 OUEBEC : (418) 651-6371 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	CASKET NELSON DISSID DATE EN SERVICE JIMA PAR BY DATE IN SERVICE JIMA BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTH (92) 468-6200 QUEBEC: (418) 651-5371 DATTMOUTH (902) 468-6200 ST.JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341		538	537, B2-05	б, вз-С	B1-0536	VINGS	DESS	1	058510	SUN	ELEMENT NE	
DATE In SERVICE DIMIQ BY DATE IN SERVICE 2010/0 BY POUR SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MOIS 56.0680 MOITREAL: (54) 856.0680 DARTMOUTH : (902) 468-6200 JUEBEC : (418) 551.5371 ST-JOHN'S : (709) 579-7341	DATE IN SERVICE DIMIC DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTREAL: (514) 656-6580 QUEBEC: (418) 651-6571 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341	DATE IN SERVICE DIMIC DATE IN SERVICE 24 HRES - FOR 24 HRS SERVICE MONTHEAL: (514) 636-0680 QUEBEC: (418) 651-6371 ST-JOHN'S: (709) 579-7341 COURTION COURTON COURTION COURTON COURTION COURTION CO			-					PAR	038310	SON	GASKET NEL	-1
		A	2000	RODUCTION ANNÉ YEAR	PRC MOIS MONTH 09	328	L'R-53	SP •		BY SERVICE : (902) 468-6 709) 579-734	ES - FOR 24 HRS DARTMOUTH ST-JOHN'S :	VICE DIMIY SERVICE 24 HF (514) 636-0680 (18) 651-5371	DATE IN SEP POUR MONTRÉAL QUÉBEC	

Figure 4-7: Diesel Generator Nameplate

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 154 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-8: AC MCC

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 155 of 314

HAICH

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-9: AC MCC

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 156 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-10: DC MCC

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 157 of 314

ПАЛСП

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-11: Fuel Valve Drivers and Power Supplies

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 158 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-12: Battery Charger

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 159 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-13: 125VDC Panel and Transfer Switch

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 160 of 314



Figure 4-14: Protection and Control Panel Interior

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 161 of 314



Figure 4-15: Protection and Control Panel Interior

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 162 of 314



Figure 4-16: Protection and Control Panel Interior

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 163 of 314



Figure 4-17: ABB Symphony Plus Control Governor

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 164 of 314





Figure 4-18: ABB Symphony Plus Control Governor

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 165 of 314





Figure 4-19: Control Enclosure Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 166 of 314





Figure 4-20: Control Enclosure Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 167 of 314



Figure 4-21: Control Room & Battery Building

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 168 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-22: Switchgear

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 169 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-23: Switchgear Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 170 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-24: Switchgear Envelope

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 171 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-25: Potential Transformers for Protection and Control

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 172 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-26: Transformer, Cooler, & Fans

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-27: Transformer, Oil Reserve Tank, and Bus Duct

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 174 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-28: Transformer Nameplate

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 175 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-29: Fuel Valve - Woodward LQ series

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 176 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-30: Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 177 of 314

ПАЛСЯ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-31: Rolls Royce Olympus C – Turbine End

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 178 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-32: Lube Oil

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 179 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-33: Transformer
PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 180 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-34: Gas Insulated Breaker

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 181 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-35: Switchyard

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 182 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-36: Generator Breaker Control Cabinet

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 183 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-37: Air Intake & Fuel Inlet

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 184 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-38: Air Intake

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 185 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-39: Exhaust Stacks and Generator Envelope

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 186 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-40: Exhaust Stacks and Generator Envelope

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 187 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-41: Air Intake Silencer

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 188 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-42: Compressor Inlet

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 189 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-43: Air Intake Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 190 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-44: Air Intake Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 191 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-45: Structure Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 192 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-46: HWD-B Rolls Royce Olympus C - Starter

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 193 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-47: HWD-B Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 194 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-48: Glycol Cooler

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 195 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-49: Glycol Cooler

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 196 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-50: Structure Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 197 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-51: Structure Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 198 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-52: Lube Oil Equipment

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 199 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-53: Lube Oil Equipment

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 200 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-54: Lube Oil Equipment

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 201 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-55: Generator Air Intake – Snow Hood

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 202 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-56: Generator Air Intake – Snow Hood

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 203 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-57: SSS Clutch A

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 204 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-58: SSS Clutch DE – Power Turbine Bearing

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 205 of 314

ΗΔΤCΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-59: Generator Nameplate

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 206 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-60: Generator Bearing & Site Glass

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 207 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-61: PMG - Brushless Exciter Nameplate

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-62: Generator Bearing & Site Glass

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 209 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-63: Jacking Oil Pump

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 210 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-64: DC Lube Oil Pumps, Piping and Equipment

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 211 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-65: AC Lube Oil Pumps, Piping and Equipment

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 212 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-66: Lube Oil Instrumentation

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 213 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-67: Air Compressor #1

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 214 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-68: Air Compressor #2

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 215 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-69: Air Dryer

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0
PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 216 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-70: Air Receiver 1 of 2

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 217 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-71: Air Receiver 2 of 2

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 218 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-72: Generator Bearing NDE

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 219 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-73: Jacking Oil Pump

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 220 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-74: SSS Clutch - B

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-75: Power Turbine Bearing

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-76: SSS Clutch and Bearing Drain

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 223 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-77 : Olympus C Can-Annular Fuel Nozzle Port

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 224 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-78: HWD-B CT Compressor Shell

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 225 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-79: Structure Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 226 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-80: Exhaust Stack Envelope

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 227 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-81: Exhaust Stack Envelopes

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 228 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-82: Structures

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 229 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-83 : Fuel Nozzles – Burner Assembly

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-84 : Fuel Nozzles – Burner Assembly

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 231 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-85: Air Intake Interior

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 232 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-86: Primary Air Filters

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-87: Air Intake Media Filters

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 234 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-88: Air Intake Media Filters

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 235 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-89: Air Intake Media Filters

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 236 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-90: Primary Air Filter

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 237 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-91: Primary Filter Blower

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 238 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-92: Interior Structure Corrosion

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 239 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-93: Air Intake Media Filters

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 240 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-94: Air Intake Interior

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 241 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-95: Air Intake Media Filters

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 242 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-96: Air Intake Media Filters

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 243 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 4-97: Glycol Coolers – Top View

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

5. Stephenville Site Images



Figure 5-1: Fuel Oil Storage Tank & Piping

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 245 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-2: Fuel Oil Storage Tanks

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 246 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-3: Station Entrance

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 247 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-4: Station Entrance

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 248 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-5: Support Building

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 249 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-6: Fuel Oil Storage Tanks

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 250 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-7: Intake and Exhaust Envelope

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 251 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-8: Unit Exterior
PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 252 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-9: Unit Exterior

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 253 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-10: Control Interface and Generator Control Panel

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 254 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-11: AC MCC

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 255 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-12: DC MCC

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 256 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-13: DC MCC

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-14: AC MCC Incoming Section

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 258 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-15: Generator Protection Panel

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 259 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-16: Generator Automatic Voltage Regulator

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 260 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-17: Battery Charger

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 261 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-18: Battery Charger

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 262 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-19: DC Batteries

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 263 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-20: DC Batteries

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 264 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-21: Low Voltage DC Battery

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 265 of 314

HAILH

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-22: DC Batteries

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 266 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-23: Spare Combustion Turbine

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 267 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-24: Air Compressor

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 268 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-25: Air Dryer

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 269 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-26: Air Compressor

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 270 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-27: Fuel Oil Storage

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 271 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-28: Fuel Forwarding Piping and Equipment

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 272 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-29: Fuel Forwarding Piping and Equipment

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 273 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-30: Fuel Forwarding Piping and Equipment

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 274 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

Figure 5-31: Rolls Royce Olympus C Exhaust End

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 275 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-32: Rolls Royce Olympus C Compressor End

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-33: Fuel Valve – Woodward LQ series

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 277 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-34: Lube Oil Filters

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 278 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-35: Lube Oil Pumps

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 279 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-36: Intake and Exhaust Envelope

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 280 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-37: Exhaust Stack

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 281 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-38: Terminal Station

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-39: Terminal Station

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 283 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-40: Terminal Station

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 284 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-41: Support Building

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 285 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-42: Support Building Envelope

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 286 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-43: Diesel Generator

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 287 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-44: Battery Chargers Electrical Control Panel

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0
PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 288 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report

DETROIT DIESE CANADA EAST MODEL MOTO40	EL-ALLISON / EST SÉRIE SERIAL GE000	030	DETROIT DIESEL-A CANADA EAST/EST
DESCRIPTION	PIÈCE No. PART Nbr.	QUANT.	MODEL MOTO40 SÉRIA
FILTRE À HUILE/OIL FILTER	41130008A	1	KW 40 WOLTO
FILTRE À CARBURANT SECOND	41150030A	1	KVA 50 PHASE AMPE
FILTRE À CARBURANT PRIM	45310059A	1	FP. 0.8 TPM 1800 CAPE
FIMARY FUEL FILTER	N/A		MOTEUR MODÈLE CARB.
DEFINIT SPINNER II	70669	+	ENGINE SÉRIE
O RING SPINNER II	71240		ALTERNATEUR MODÈLE
S KING SPINNER II	70671		GENERATOR
CASEPT NELSON	88468A		DOSSSIER No. 000000
DATE EN SERVICE UNA	058510	1	DESSINS WARRANTY Nbr.
POUR SERVICE 24 HR INONTREAL-IS14) 636-0680 OUÉBEC (418) 551-5371	BY ES - FOR 24 HRS SERVIC DARTMOUTH : (902) ST.JOHN'S : (709) 579	CE 168-6200 1-7341	ER-53328 MOIS PRODUCTION MOIS 09 MINÉE2000 YEAR

Figure 5-45: Diesel Generator Nameplate

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 289 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-46: Air Receivers

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 290 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-47: Intake Structure

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-48: Exhaust Stack

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 292 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-49: Fuel Filter

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 293 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-50: Rolls Royce Olympus C - Starter

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 294 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-51: Panel

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 295 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-52: Miscellaneous I&C Equipment

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 296 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-53: Glycol Equipment

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 297 of 314

ΗΔΤϹΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-54: Generator Bearing

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 298 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-55: Clutch

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-56: Lube Oil Control Panel

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 300 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-57: Glycol Cooler

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 301 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-58: Glycol Cooler

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 302 of 314

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Site Visual Inspection Report



Figure 5-59: Plant Entrance Shoulder of Road Washout

H365408-00000-200-066-0001, Rev. 0

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Appendix C HWD and SVL Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

HATCH

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Table C-1: HWD Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items

Cost (2021 Cdn\$) (000)		1500	210	60	50	œ	1000	19	85	36		10	As required by testing		25	1307		10	10	œ	1887	100		20	30		15	30		15
Option 4 RAC		20.00%	20.00%	20.00%	3.00%	7.50%	20.00%	20.00%	2.00%	20.00%		3.00%	20.00%		50.00%	3.50%		8.00%	3.00%			%00.7		3.00%	3.00%		3.00%	3.00%		8.00%
Probability		4	5	5	4	Ω	4	4	-	4		4	4		2ı	2		4	4		ъ	3		4	4		4	4		4
Severity		Q	e	с	2	2	ъ	ณ	5	ъ		2	5		2ı	4		3	2		Ŋ	4		2	7		7	2		ю
Option 4		2X	×	×	×	×	×	×	х	×		×	х		×	х		Х	×		×	х		×	×		×	×		×
Option 3 RAC		10.00%	20.00%	20.00%	1.50%	7.50%		10.00%		10.00%		1.50%			50.00%	1.40%		4.00%	1.50%			3.50%		1.50%	1.50%		1.50%			4.00%
Probability		°.	5	5	e	5		с		с		ę			5	1		3	с		S	2		e	ĸ		e			e
Severity		5	e	e	2	2		5		5		2			5	4		3	2		5	4		2	2		2			e
Option 3		×	×	×	×	×		×		×		×			×	×		×	×		×	×		×	×		×			×
Option 2 RAC		2.00%	20.00%	20.00%		7.50%									50.00%					20.00%				0.75%						
Probability		-	S	5		2									ۍ					Ω				2						
Severity		2	ъ	ъ		2									ъ					ю				2						
Option 2		×	×	×		×									×					×				×						
Option 1 RAC		50.00%	20.00%	20.00%	7.50%	7.50%	50.00%	50.00%	5.00%	50.00%		7.50%	50.00%		50.00%	%00.7		20.00%	7.50%			14.00%		7.50%	7.50%		7.50%	20.00%		20.00%
Probability		£	5	5	2ı	Q	2	5	2	2ı		5	5		Ð	3		5	5		Ŋ	4		Q	Ω		ß	5		ũ
Severity		5	3	3	2	2	5	5	5	5		2	5		5	4		8	2		5	4		2	2		2	3		3
Option 1		2X	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×		×	×		×	×		×	×		×	×		×	×		×	×		×
Asset	Gas Generator and Power Turbines	Engine A & B removed, disassembled and major refurbishments as required	Replace Vibration Monitoring System on A & B	Replace Temperature Monitoring System on A & B	Upgrade Lube Oil Monitoring Controls	Inspect Compressed Air Starting System and replace components as necessary	Power Turbine A & B inspected, and major refurbishments as required	SSS Clutches disassembled and inspected	Replace Fuel Valve Assemblies	Replace Ignition Exciters	Alternator	Alternator Testing	Alternator removal, remove the rotor, inspect stator and rotor, replace bearings, etc.	Main Lube Oil Glycol Cooler	Glycol Cooler cleaned, serviced, sand blasted and repainted	Glycol System Upgrade (if cleaning and servicing is not effective)	Electrical System	Service 13.8 kV circuit breaker	Inspect the Alternator Output Bus Duct	Replace Transformer Cooling Fans	Replace Main Transformer, Transformer Cooler, and associated power cables	Upgrade and replace the Emergency Backup Diesel Generator and Controls (if Black start at load is required)	Instrumentation	Bailey Control System inspect, troubleshoot, and upgrade as necessary	Replace existing DCS system interface computer with a new PC and upgrade software	Fuel Oil System	Fuel Oil Storage Tanks inspection and repair of stairs and platforms	Fuel Oil Storage Tanks clean and repaint exterior	Building Envelopes	Engine and Power Turbine Enclosures interior and exteriors sand blasted and recoated

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 **Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review** Page 304 of 314

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

Hardwood Options include the following recommended Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance items detailed in Table C-1.

HATCH

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Asset	Option 1	Severity	Probability	Option 1 RAC	Option 2	Severity	Probability	Option 2 RAC	Option 3	Severity	Probability	Option 3 RAC	Option 4	Severity	Probability	Option 4 RAC	Cost (2021 Cdn\$) (000)
Alternator Enclosure interior and exterior sand blasted and repainted	x	3	2	20.00%					×	3	3	4.00%	×	3	4	8.00%	12
Inlet Air A & B interiors, exteriors and silencers sand blasted and repainted	×	£	2	20.00%					×	ъ	ъ	4.00%	×	ę	4	8.00%	20
Exhaust Stacks A & B inspected and repaired as required	x	3	2	20.00%	×	3	2		×	3	3	4.00%	×	3	4	8.00%	5
Exhaust Stacks A & B sand blasted and repainted	×	ę	5	20.00%					×	е	ę	4.00%	×	с	4	8.00%	40
Exhaust Stacks A & B Snow Doors replaced	×	3	5	20.00%									×	3	4	8.00%	8
Exhaust Stacks A & B ladder and platforms inspected and replaced as required	х	3	2	20.00%					x	3	3	4.00%	×	3	4	8.00%	S
Inspect Bus Duct Envelope and repair as necessary	×	2	5	7.50%					×	2	3	1.50%	×	2	4	3.00%	5
Control Building Envelope sand blast and repaint exterior	×	ę	5	20.00%					×	ъ	ъ	4.00%	×	с	4	8.00%	œ
Fuel Unloading Building repair roof as necessary, sand blast and repaint exterior	х	3	2	20.00%					×	3	3	4.00%	×	3	4	8.00%	4
Fuel Forwarding Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	×	e	Q	20.00%					×	ę	ę	4.00%	×	r	4	8.00%	4
Aux Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	×	3	2	20.00%					х	3	3	4.00%	x	3	4	8.00%	4
Maintenance and Parts Storage Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	×	r	£	20.00%					×	r	r	4.00%	×	ю	4	8.00%	Ŋ
High Voltage Switchgear building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	×	r	2 L	20.00%					×	ю	ю	4.00%	×	m	4	8.00%	10
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator Building sandblast and repaint exterior	×	ę	ى ع	20.00%					×	ю	ę	4.00%	×	r	4	8.00%	ĸ
Spare Parts																	
Starter Assembly	×								×				×				:
Fuel Injection Nozzles; complete set	×				×				×				×				:
Glycol Circulating Pumps	×												×				:
Fuel Forwarding Pumps	х												×				:
Spare Control Valve for Fuel Oil System	×				×				×				×				:
Spare Pressure Control Valve for Lube Oil System	x				×				×				×				ł
Contingency																	
1501.44	х																1501
98.85					×												66
252.298									x								252
649.885													×				650
Operating Cost																	
																	450
Fuel Cost																	
																	1351
SUM Total (000)	\$ 25,668.44				\$ 5,470.85				\$ 12,914.30				\$ 24,816.89				

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

HATCH

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

ital Upgrades and Major Maintenance items detailed in Table C-2.

Table C-2: SVL Option 1 Capital Upgrades and Major Maintenance Items

5 1 2.00% X 5 3 10.00% 2 3 5 20.00% X 3 5 20.00% X 2 7.50% X 2 3 1.50% X 3 1 1 2 2 3 1.50% X 4 1 1 1 2 2 3 1.00% X 5 1 1 1 1 1 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 6 1 1 1 1 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 1.0
3 5 20.00% X 3 5 3 5 20.00% X 3 5 5 3 5 20.00% X 3 5 5 3 5 20.00% X 3 5 5 4 5 20.00% X 3 5 5 5 5 20.00% X 3 3 5 6 7.50% X 2 3 3 5 6 7.50% X 2 3 3 5 7 9 7.50% X 2 3 3 5 7 9 1
3 5 20.00% X 2 5 7.50% X 2 5 7.50% X 3 5 7.50% X
22
50.00% 50.00% 50.00%
ນ ນ
×

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

Capi
recommended
following
the
include
Options
SVL

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

	-					_	-	-	_	-			-	-		-	
Asset	Option 1	Severity	Probability	Option 1 RAC	Option 2	Severity P	robability	Option 2 RAC	Option 3	Severity	Probability	Option 3 RAC	Option 4	Severity	Probability	Option 4 RAC	Cost (2021 Cdn\$) (000)
Inlet Air A & B interiors, exteriors and silencers sand blasted and repainted	×	ĸ	'n	4.00%					×	е	-	0.80%	×	e	2	2.00%	20
Exhaust Stacks A & B inspected and repaired as necessary	×	ę	ę	4.00%	×	e	-	0.80%	×	ę	-	0.80%	×	с	2	2.00%	5
Exhaust Stacks A & B sand blasted and repainted	×	3	3	4.00%					×	3	٦	0.80%	х	3	2	2.00%	40
Exhaust Stacks A & B Snow Doors replaced	×	ę	ę	4.00%									×	с	2	2.00%	8
Exhaust Stacks A & B ladder and platforms inspected and replaced as required	×	2	ъ	1.50%					×	2	-	0.30%	×	7	2	0.75%	Q
Inspect Bus Duct Envelope and repair as necessary	×	с	ę	4.00%					×	с	-	0.80%	×	с	2	2.00%	5
Control Building Envelope sand blast and repaint exterior	×	ę	ę	4.00%					×	ę	-	0.80%	×	с	2	2.00%	8
Fuel Forwarding Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	x	3	3	4.00%					х	3	1	0.80%	х	3	2	2.00%	4
Waste Oil Storage Shed inspect roof and repair as necessary, exterior envelope repainted	×	£	٣	4.00%					×	ę	-	0.80%	×	m	2	2.00%	S
Parts Storage Shed repair roof as necessary, exterior repainted	×	3	3	4.00%					х	3	-	0.80%	×	3	2	2.00%	8
High Voltage Switchgear building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	×	3	3	4.00%					×	3	1	0.80%	×	3	2	2.00%	10
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator Building repaint exterior	×	S	3	4.00%					×	3	1	0.80%	x	3	2	2.00%	3
Spare Parts																	
Starter Assembly	×								×				×				1
Fuel Injection Nozzles; complete set	×				×				×				×				1
Glycol Circulating Pumps	×												x				ı
Fuel Forwarding Pumps	×												х				ı
Spare Control Valve for Fuel Oil System	×				×				×				×				1
Spare Pressure Control Valve for Lube Oil System	×				×				×				х				I
Civil Work																	
Shoulder of Service Road, backfill, and remediate vegetation	×	5	5	50.00%	x	5	5	50.00%	×	5	5	50.00%	х	5	5	50.00%	50
Sump system required around fuel storage tanks to increase drainage	x	3	5	20.00%	×	3	2	2.00%	x	3	3	4.00%	x	3	4	8.00%	As required
Contingency																	
1,486	×																1,486
111					x												111
264									×								264
649													Х				649
Operating Cost																	
																	450
Fuel Cost																	
																	1,351
SUM Total (000)	\$ 25,609.64				\$ 5,422.52				\$ 12,882.56				\$ 24,772.98				

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 308 of 314



Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Appendix D HWD and SVL Summary of Recommendations

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

The summary of recommendations for HWD based on the assigned RAC (Risk Assessment Code) is detailed in Table D-1.

Asset	Option 1 RAC	Option 2 RAC	Option 3 RAC	Option 4 RAC
Gas Generator and Power Turbines				
Engine A & B removed, disassembled and major refurbishments as required	50.00%	2.00%	10.00%	20.00%
Replace Vibration Monitoring System on A & B	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%
Replace Temperature Monitoring System on A & B	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%
Upgrade Lube Oil Monitoring Controls	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Inspect Compressed Air Starting System and replace components as necessary	7.50%	7.50%	7.50%	7.50%
Power Turbine A & B inspected, and major refurbishments as required	50.00%			20.00%
SSS Clutches disassembled and inspected	50.00%		10.00%	20.00%
Replace Fuel Valve Assemblies	5.00%			2.00%
Replace Ignition Exciters	50.00%		10.00%	20.00%
Alternator				
Alternator Testing	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Alternator removal, remove the rotor, inspect stator and rotor, replace bearings, etc.	50.00%			20.00%
Main Lube Oil Glycol Cooler				
Glycol Cooler cleaned, serviced, sand blasted and repainted	50.00%	50.00%	50.00%	50.00%
Glycol System Upgrade (if cleaning and servicing is not effective)	7.00%		1.40%	3.50%
Electrical System				
Service 13.8 kV circuit breaker	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Inspect the Alternator Output Bus Duct	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Replace Transformer Cooling Fans		20.00%		
Replace Main Transformer, Transformer Cooler and associated power cables ¹				
Upgrade and replace the Emergency Backup Diesel Generator and Controls (if Black start at load is required)	14.00%		3.50%	7.00%
Instrumentation				
Bailey Control System inspect, troubleshoot and upgrade as necessary	7.50%	0.75%	1.50%	3.00%
Replace existing DCS system interface computer with a new PC and upgrade software	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Fuel Oil System				
Fuel Oil Storage Tanks inspection and repair of stairs and platforms	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Fuel Oil Storage Tanks clean and repaint exterior	20.00%			3.00%

Table D-1: HWD Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options

H365408-00000-210-066-0003, Rev. 1

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 310 of 314

ΗΔΤCΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Asset	Option 1 RAC	Option 2 RAC	Option 3 RAC	Option 4 RAC
Building Envelopes				
Engine and Power Turbine Enclosures interior and exteriors sand blasted and recoated	20.00%	-	4.00%	8.00%
Alternator Enclosure interior and exterior sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Inlet Air A & B interiors, exteriors and silencers sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B inspected and repaired as required	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B Snow Doors replaced	20.00%			8.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B ladder and platforms inspected and replaced as required	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Inspect Bus Duct Envelope and repair as necessary	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Control Building Envelope sand blast and repaint exterior	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Fuel Unloading Building repair roof as necessary, sand blast and repaint exterior	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Fuel Forwarding Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Aux Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Maintenance and Parts Storage Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
High Voltage Switchgear building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator Building sandblast and repaint exterior	20.00%		4.00%	8.00%

¹ Replacement of the main transformer is required for Options 1, 3 & 4 and is included in capital upgrades.

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

The summary of recommendations for SVL based on the assigned RAC (Risk Assessment Code) is detailed in Table D-2.

Asset	Option 1 RAC	Option 2 RAC	Option 3 RAC	Option 4 RAC
Gas Generator and Power Turbines				
Engine A & B removed, disassembled and major refurbishments as required	50.00%	2.00%	10.00%	20.00%
Replace Vibration Monitoring System on A & B	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%
Replace Temperature Monitoring System on A & B	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%	20.00%
Upgrade Lube Oil Monitoring Controls	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Inspect Compressed Air Starting System and replace dryer as necessary	7.50%	7.50%	7.50%	7.50%
Power Turbine A & B inspected, and major refurbishments as required	50.00%			20.00%
SSS Clutches disassembled and inspected	50.00%		10.00%	20.00%
Replace Fuel Valve Assemblies	50.00%		10.00%	20.00%
Replace Ignition Exciters	50.00%		10.00%	20.00%
Alternator				
Alternator Testing	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Alternator removal, remove the rotor, inspect stator and rotor, replace bearings, etc.	50.00%		10.00%	20.00%
Main Lube Oil Glycol Cooler				
Glycol Cooler cleaned, serviced, sand blasted and repainted	50.00%	50.00%	50.00%	50.00%
Electrical System				
Service 13.8 kV circuit breaker	20.00%			8.00%
Inspect the Alternator Output Bus Duct	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Replace Main Transformer, Transformer Cooler and associated power cables ¹				
Inspect the Emergency Backup Diesel Generator	7.50%	7.50%	1.50%	3.00%
Instrumentation				
Bailey Control System inspect, troubleshoot, and upgrade as necessary	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
Replace existing DCS system interface computer with a new PC and upgrade software	7.50%		1.50%	3.00%
HMI Replacement	14.00%		3.50%	7.00%
Fuel Oil System				
Fuel Oil Storage Tanks inspection and repair of stairs and platforms as required	3.00%		0.75%	1.50%
Fuel Oil Storage Tanks clean and repaint exterior	8.00%			1.50%

Table D-2: SVL Life Cycle Cost Analysis Summary of Options

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 312 of 314

ΗΔΤCΗ

Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro - Hardwoods and Stephenville Viability Assessment Project Report Volume III

Asset	Option 1 RAC	Option 2 RAC	Option 3 RAC	Option 4 RAC
Building Envelopes				
Engine and Power Turbine Enclosures interior and exteriors sand blasted and recoated	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Alternator Enclosure interior and exterior sand blasted and repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Inlet Air A & B interiors, exteriors and silencers sand blasted and repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B inspected and repaired as necessary	4.00%	0.80%	0.80%	2.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B sand blasted and repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B Snow Doors replaced	4.00%			2.00%
Exhaust Stacks A & B ladder and platforms inspected and replaced as required	1.50%		0.30%	0.75%
Inspect Bus Duct Envelope and repair as necessary	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Control Building Envelope sand blast and repaint exterior	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Fuel Forwarding Building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Waste Oil Storage Shed inspect roof and repair as necessary, exterior envelope repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Parts Storage Shed repair roof as necessary, exterior repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
High Voltage Switchgear building repair roof as necessary, exterior sand blasted and repainted	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Emergency Backup Diesel Generator Building repaint exterior	4.00%		0.80%	2.00%
Civil Work				
Shoulder of Service Road, backfill and remediate vegetation	50.00%	50.00%	50.00%	50.00%
Sump system required around fuel storage tanks to increase drainage	20.00%	2.00%	4.00%	8.00%

¹ Replacement of the main transformer is required for Options 1, 3 & 4 and is included in capital upgrades.

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 313 of 314

80 Hebron Way, Suite 100 St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada A1A 0L9 Tel: +1 (709) 754 6933

PUB-NLH-280, Attachment 1 Reliability and Resource Adequacy Study Review Page 314 of 314

ΗΔΤCΗ

80 Hebron Way, Suite 100 St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada A1A 0L9 Tel: +1 (709) 754 6933